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PRIVATE INSURANCE TO SUPPLEMENT
MEDICARE

THURSDAY, APRIL 6, 1989

House of Representatives, Committee on Energy and
Commerce, Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer
Protection, and Competitiveness

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room
2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. James J. Florio (chair-

man) presiding.

Mr. Florio. The subcommittee will kindly come to order.

I'd like to welcome all in attendance to this morning's hearing, a
very important hearing. Out of respect for the time of our wit-

nesses we are going to be joined by Mr. Ritter and some of the
other members who are on their way. There are a number of

things happening this morning but it is important that we start

this hearing, which in a sense is a continuation of a hearing that
this committee previously had become involved with to look into

the problems associated with Medicare Supplemental Insurance or
Medigap insurance, as it is referred to.

Medigap is private insurance sold to the elderly to fill in the
gaps left by Medicare. It is estimated that 70 percent of Medicare
beneficiaries, some 22.5 million people, have Medigap policies. Sen-
iors spend approximately $13 billion annually on Medigap insur-

ance.

Last year when Congress enacted the Medicare Catastrophic Act
substantially expanding the coverage provided by the Medicare
program many expected that the cost of Medicare Supplementary
Insurance, Medigap, would go down. That of course makes sense.

The insurance is covering less, so one would think it should cost

less.

In fact, the insurance industry itself said that premiums would
go down. At our hearing in June of 1987, a representative of the
Health Insurance Association of America said: "The premium has
to relate to the benefits that are being provided and these benefits

are now going to be "picked up by the Government". I will guaran-
tee you that costs will go down."
Of course, as I think we all know, that really hasn't happened. In

January, the part A Hospital Provisions of the Catastrophic Act
went into effect, limiting the hospital deductible to one annual pay-
ment of $564 and eliminating the daily copayments for a hospital
stay of longer than 60 days, yet early reports indicate that in many
cases Medigap premiums have increased.

(l)
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Some States are reporting that insurers have requested premium
increases ranging from 10 percent to 40 percent. The Prudential/
AARP, one of the largest Medigap insurers in the Nation, billed an
average 40 percent increase nationwide. In Florida Blue Cross and
Blue Shield increased its premium by 20 percent. Mutual of Omaha
raised its rates by 40 percent.

In my own State of New Jersey more than half of the companies
that sell Medigap insurance have requested rate increases.

Today we will hear from senior citizens from literally across the
country, from one end of the country to the other, and others who
are going to tell us about Medigap premium increases this year,
anywhere from 18 percent to 40 percent.
Even before the passage of the Catastrophic Act, premium levels

for Medigap insurance often did not reflect the benefits that were
provided or at least were supposed to be provided. A 1986 General
Accounting Office, the GAO, which is the investigatory arm of the
Congress, study of Medigap insurance policies showed that nearly
two-thirds of the policies examined did not meet the minimum loss

ratio standard of 60 percent, meaning that those policies paid out
less than 60 cents on the dollar for every dollar of premiums. That
is the law. They were supposed to have that. A large percentage of

the policies did not pay out 60 cents; they paid out much less.

Today we are going to be hearing from the General Accounting
Office again. They have updated their 1986 studies and quite frank-
ly the results of the update are very disappointing. Some of the
news that we have in a sense is almost shocking. They will tell us,

and we have the report right here, they will tell us that the loss

pay-out ratios in some instances are almost shocking.
There is a company here that pays out 3 cents on the dollar, 12

cents on the dollar. The majority, if I do my rough mathematics
correctly, the majority of the companies reported upon are lower
than the minimum required that is supposed to be the law. That is

very disheartening and we will of course look into that.

One insurer that has applied for a 20 percent premium increase
in New Jersey has an over-all loss ratio from 1982 to 1984 of 53
percent, meaning that they paid out 53 cents in premiums for

every dollar that they got on their policies. One cannot help but
wonder how a premium increase can be justified now that the in-

surance provides even fewer benefits and the policy is not even in

compliance with the minimum pay-out that is required under the
law.

Senior citizens today are hard pressed already. We need to do ev-

erything we can to ensure that they are getting at least a fair

return on the money that they spend for Medigap insurance.
We have an impressive list of witnesses today and we are going

to go through the list of witnesses in an order that I think is appro-
priate.

We will keep the record open at this point so that other members
may include their opening statements at this point in the record.

[The opening statements of Mr. Dingell and Mr. Sharp follow:]

Opening Statement of Hon. John D. Dingell

Medigap insurance abuse is a recurring nightmare. For those of us in the Con-
gress who have tried to correct this problem for more than a decade, it is unfortu-
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nate and vexatious. For elderly Americans who are psychologically and economical-
ly battered, it is disastrous. The time for action is now.
The anecdotal evidence that will be presented at today's hearing will confirm re-

sults of an ongoing and in-depth investigation by the Oversight and Investigations
Subcommittee that has shown a pattern of abuse.
Also recited today will be preliminary results of a report that I released Tuesday

which was prepared for me by the General Accounting Office. That study shows that
with notably few exceptions commercially sold Medigap policies are a rotten deal.

[See p. 20.]

For years we have heard idle promises from State regulators and representatives
of industry about their commitment to reform. Their credibility will be at stake as
they again attempt to explain why so many policies fail to return even 60 cents on
every dollar collected. And the real depth of their commitment to protecting the el-

derly will be revealed as they attempt to show how it is possible that gross sales

abuses have continued unabated. (A copy of a letter I sent to the National Associa-
tion of Insurance Commissioners earlier this week addressing these issues is at-

tached.)

There is a growing debate in Washington and around the country about the
proper role of State and Federal Government in the regulation of insurance. The
adequacy of the explanations provided during the course of my investigation and
recited here today will be relevant to the resolution of that larger debate.
Based on the results of my investigation to date, I do intend to introduce legisla-

tion to strengthen Federal protections against Medigap abuses. The legislation will

seek to end the sale of duplicative policies and to assure that Medicare beneficiaries

receive a fair return on their premium dollars. We will end special protections now
given to some of the very worst policies, namely, "dread disease and indemnity poli-

cies." I invite Mr. Florio and other members of this subcommittee to support me in

this effort.

Today's testimony on rising premiums points to a problem that transcends Medi-
gap insurance: Skyrocketing health care costs. These costs—particularly in Medi-
care—threaten to undermine our entire health care system.
The long-term solution to this crisis is National Health Insurance, the system of

choice for virtually every western nation in the world, and an approach I have advo-

cated during my 34 years in the Congress. In the short run, we are working to

reform the Medicare reimbursement system, the engine that drives public costs and
inflates Medigap premiums.
Much progress has been made on such reform—particularly in the area of physi-

cian payment. I am committed to helping to move it through the Energy and Com-
merce Committee and the Congress as soon as is possible.

Regulation is not always a preferred course of action. But, health insurance is not
just any product; and an elderly person is not just any consumer. Health insurance
is protection against impoverishment and despair. And elderly people living on
scarce resources are singularly vulnerable. They are vulnerable because they live in

fear of isolation or utter dependence and they are easy prey for unscrupulous and
greedy purveyors of insurance products.
With a burgeoning market in long term care insurance just around the corner, it

is critical that we demonstrate an ability to protect elderly citizens from insurance
abuse. Therefore, my investigation and legislative efforts will go beyond Medigap
into this important area.

The hearing today begins a process in which we rededicate ourselves to assuring
that, as long as a private market for health insurance for the elderly exists, it pro-

vide comfort and security—not worry and pain. A full airing of these and other
issues related to protecting the elderly will continue in the Oversight and Investiga-

tions Subcommittee on April 26.

U.S. House of Representatives,
Committee on Energy and Commerce,

Washington, DC, April 4, 1989.

Commissioner David Gates,
President, National Association of Insurance Commissioners, Washington, DC.

Dear Commissioner Gates: During the course of an inquiry by the Oversight and
Investigations Subcommittee, we have received information that reveals a serious

lack of attention by State insurance commissioners to protecting the elderly from
abuses and excessive premiums in the sale of Medigap policies. Such findings threat-

en the tenuous Federal State relationship governing the regulation of such insur-

ance.
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As you are aware, the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee of the Commit-
tee on Energy and Commerce will conduct a hearing on April 26, 1989 to further
explore these issues in some detail and to reveal the complete findings of our inves-

tigation.

Preliminary reports from the General Accounting Office indicate that many of

the largest commercial insurers continue to bilk elderly citizens by offering unlaw-
ful and unconscionably low returns on premium payments. This finding suggests the
need for immediate action and raises serious doubts about the effectiveness of the
present regulatory structure.

GAO has found that the loss ratios of 60 insurers (all of whom it had earlier ex-

amined and many of whom it found grossly deficient) were little changed during the
last year for which data was available. The majority of companies, many with tens
of millions of dollars in premiums, were found to return less than 60 percent of pre-

miums collected. These windfall profits earned at the expense of the elderly are par-

ticularly harmful given the rising health care expenses that so many elderly people
face. Given these pressures, the claims of State regulators and insurers that elderly

people are being properly protected must be honored.
Responsibility for protecting the elderly now lies primarily with the States. Our

inquiry has raised troubling questions about the ability of States to do the job.

Specifically, both the General Accounting Office and National Association of In-

surance Commissioners have told this Committee that it is difficult if not impossible

to give a comprehensive and precise assessment of the magnitude of rate increases

for Medicare supplemental policies to date. I am concerned that we are relying too

heavily on the good graces of individual companies to help determine if old people
are being swindled.

Elderly people feeling the effects of rising premiums may not be actuaries, but
they have no difficulty with arithmetic. The only justification for the failure of the
regulators to provide complete information is the flawed regulatory structures

under which rate adjustments take effect (and are sanctioned by States). Many
States merely rubber stamp rate increases and make no serious inquiry as to their

causes (or justification; others clearly have inadequate reporting and tracking sys-

tems to determine what rates are in force for particular policies). According to infor-

mation supplied to my committee by the NAIC, only 16 States even require prior

approval of rate increases. This raises a question as to whether this is adequate pro-

tection, or simply an explanation of why so many elderly people are getting such a

bad deal.

We have also found that State regulators are failing to address policies sold from
out of State and to crack down on direct marketers employing deceptive advertising

leads. If State regulators believe they lack authority to regulate certain behavior,

one would expect a call for a grant of such authority or for greater Federal involve-

ment. Elderly Americans who are daily victimized by scammers and schemers are
waiting for such a response. The time for legal niceties over issues such as what
constitutes a "Medicare supplemental policy" and what we mean by "issuance" and
"in force business" is over. Such distinctions may have meaning within a tiny circle

of insurance insiders, yet they are used to evade well-understood legal and ethical

obligations to sell policies which meet standards designed to protect vulnerable
older Americans.

Finally, my own investigation over the past several months has revealed wide-

spread and systemic abuses in the sale of policies. Some policies are incomprehensi-
ble or made so by zealous agents. Others are sold to people who neither need nor
can afford them. Multiple and poor quality indemnity policies are often sold, some-
times by agents who are unlicensed or ineffectually regulated. Yet, the aggressive

oversight and education required by States has been lacking. I question if States

should not do more to protect elderly people from the sale of duplicative policies

that drain their resources in their final years of life.

Later this spring, I intend to introduce legislation aimed at strengthening Federal
standards to assure that all policies are vigorously regulated irrespective of how or

where they are sold, to require that insurers meet reasonable loss ratios or return
windfalls to policyholders, and to combat sales abuses by offering appropriate deter-

rents to those who insist on selling duplicative policies.

I would welcome the cooperation of State insurance commissioners in this endeav-
or and invite you to join me in a frank public discussion of the appropriate limits of

State and Federal action in light of the record before us.

Sincerely,
John D. Dingell, Chairman.
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Opening Statement of Hon. Phil Sharp

Mr. Chairman, I would like to commend you for calling this morning's hearing on
private Medicare supplemental insurance. I am extremely concerned about the over-
all problems developing in the new Medicare catastrophic program, of which the
Medigap increases is one element.
One of the central claims made to all of us in Congress when we considered the

catastrophic coverage bill last year was that Medigap premiums for supplemental
coverage would decrease, off-setting a portion of the Medicare premium increases
for those who will be paying the higher premium for the catastrophic program. Now
we are witnessing what appears to be the opposite.
Mr. Chairman, it is vitally important that we get to the bottom of this problem as

quickly as possible. It simply defies common sense that senior citizens are experienc-
ing major increases in supplemental insurance costs when there is to be significant-

ly less Medigap coverage and benefits.

Citizens are rightfully upset about having to pay more for the same overall cover-
age they received in the past. Frankly, I am at the point of willingness to support
strong action to resolve the problem.

Consequently, I am very hopeful this morning's hearing will be productive for all

concerned. I intend to follow the results closely and work with other members of

this subcommittee to determine whether further steps need to be taken.

Mr. Florio. We are pleased now to have as our first witness a
representative of the General Accounting Office that has conducted
the previous study and will provide us with an update of the study.
Mr. Michael Zimmerman is the Director of Medicare and Medicaid
Issues for the Human Resources Division of the General Account-
ing Office here in Washington.
Mr. Zimmerman, we are very pleased to have you here before

our committee.
We would ask that for the record you introduce your colleagues.

Your statement will be introduced in its entirety and you may pro-

ceed as you see fit.

STATEMENTS OF MICHAEL ZIMMERMAN, DIRECTOR, MEDICARE
AND MEDICAID ISSUES, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, AC-
COMPANIED BY THOMAS DOWDAL, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, AND
ROGER HULTGREN, ASSIGNMENT MANAGER
Mr. Zimmerman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me

begin by introducing the gentleman to my left, Mr. Tom Dowdal.
He is the Assistant Director in charge of our Medicare work, and
to my right is Roger Hultgren. He was the evaluator in charge of

our 1986 study and has continued to be involved with the issue of

Medigap.
We are pleased to be here today to discuss the work we have

done on Medicare supplement or Medigap insurance policies and
how they may be affected by the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage
Act of 1988. You asked that we specifically cover how Medicare
benefits changed under the Catastrophic Act, how these changes
will affect Medigap policies, and what percentage of Medigap pre-

miums has been returned as benefits over the years.

The Medicare program has two parts. Part A, Hospital Insur-

ance, covers inpatient hospital, skilled nursing facility, hospice and
home health care. Part B covers many types of non-institutional

services such as physicians, clinical laboratory, X-ray and physical

therapy services. Both parts require beneficiaries to share in the
cost of their care through deductibles and coinsurance.
Almost from Medicare's beginning in 1966 private insurance

companies have offered Medigap policies to cover some of the out-
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of-pocket costs incurred by Medicare beneficiaries. Because of the
abuses identified in marketing Medigap policies, the Congress in

1980 added section 1882 to the Medicare law. This section, common-
ly known as the Baucus amendment, sets forth requirements that
must be met before a policy can be marketed as Medigap insur-

ance.

In addition to setting model Medigap standards, the Baucus
amendment established loss ratio targets for policies. Medigap poli-

cies had to be expected to pay out at least 60 percent of premiums
as benefits for individual policies and 75 percent for group policies.

The amendment also established Federal criminal penalties for en-

gaging in abusive marketing practices.

Our 1986 report on Medigap insurance concluded that the
Baucus amendment had accomplished its primary goal of increas-

ing and standardizing State regulation of Medigap policies. At the
time, 46 States and the District of Columbia had been certified as
meeting Federal requirements. This in turn had increased the pro-

tection afforded the elderly against sub-standard and over-priced

policies.

The Medicare Catastrophic Act, which became law in July 1988,

provided the most significant expansion of Medicare benefits since

the program's beginning. Starting January 1989, beneficiary out-of-

pocket costs for inpatient hospital services under part A will be
limited to the cost of one inpatient day, known as the deductible,

which is $560 in 1989. All inpatient coinsurance requirements were
repealed by the Catastrophic Act, as was the limit on days of care

during a benefit period.

While only a small percentage of beneficiaries have very long
hospital stays, this change gives them a substantial benefit. For ex-

ample, under the old law a beneficiary hospitalized for 150 days,

the maximum coverage period, would have been liable for the $560
deductible and $21,000 in coinsurance. Under the Catastrophic Act,

the beneficiary's liability is limited to $560. In addition, previously
beneficiaries could be responsible for more than one deductible in

any year if they had multiple hospitalizations.

The number of days of care covered for skilled nursing facility

care increased from 100 to 150 and the method of computing coin-

surance changed. Under prior law the first 20 days of care were
without cost to the beneficiary while during the next 80 days the
beneficiary was liable for one-eighth of the hospital deductible each
day, which would have been $70 per day in 1989. Now beneficiaries

are only responsible for coinsurance for each of the first days. A
beneficiary, for example, with a hundred day covered stay would
have been liable for $5,600 of coinsurance under the prior law but
is now liable only for $204.
The Department of Health and Human Services estimated that

the actuarial value of these and other changes to part A is $65 per
beneficiary in 1989.

Most of the changes to part B made by the Catastrophic Act take
effect on January 1, 1990, and will be fully in place by 1993. Begin-
ning in 1990 beneficiary liability for part B deductible and coinsur-

ance will be limited to $1,370, whereas there was no limit under
the prior law.
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Beginning in 1991 Medicare will for the first time help benefici-

aries pay for insulin and outpatient prescription drugs that can be
self-administered. After meeting a deductible, Medicare will pay an
increasing portion of beneficiary's drug costs up to 80 percent in
1993.

The Catastrophic Act also required Medigap insurers to notify
policyholders no later than January 1, 1989, of the changes in Med-
icare coverage and how these changes will affect their Medigap
policy and its benefits and premiums.

In addition, HHS was required to send beneficiaries an annual
notice clearly and simply explaining Medicare benefits, limits on
payments including deductible and coinsurance amounts, and the
limited nature of long term care benefits available under Medicare
and the long term care benefits generally available under Medic-
aid.

Let me now turn to how the Catastrophic Act affects Medigap
policies.

Before the Medigap policies were—before the Act, I should say

—

Medigap policies were required to cover part A inpatient hospital
coinsurance but now all such coinsurance has been eliminated.
Also, the coinsurance for skilled nursing care which Medigap poli-

cies are not required to cover but a number of policies do, was lim-

ited to a relatively low amount of $204 in 1989. In addition, Medi-
gap policies had to cover 90 percent of the costs of hospital care up
to 365 days after a beneficiary had exhausted the maximum Medi-
care benefit of 150 days in a spell of illness. The need for this cov-

erage was also eliminated because Medicare now covers 365 days of
care per year. Thus, in 1989, there is no required coverage for Me-
digap policies related to part A services. Although not required to,

many Medigap policies cover the inpatient hospital deductible. For
these policies, the maximum exposure for 1989 is $560 and for such
policies that also cover coinsurance for nursing home care, that
amount is $764.
As far as part B benefits are concerned, Medigap policies were

required to cover the 20 percent coinsurance for which benefici-

aries were liable and were not permitted to restrict policy coverage
to less than $5,000. In 1990, Medicare will limit beneficiary's liabil-

ity for part B coinsurance to $1,295. This will become a Medigap
policy's maximum exposure for part B. However, many Medigap
policies cover the $75 part B deductible and in doing so increase
their exposure to $1,370.

In summary, the catastrophic coverage act substantially reduced
the maximum exposure to benefit payments of Medigap policies. In

1990, Medigap policies will be required to cover a maximum of

$1,295 whereas without the act, policies would have been required
to cover amounts in the neighborhood of tens of thousands of dol-

lars.

In our 1986 report, we discussed loss ratios of 398 Medigap poli-

cies which together accounted for about $2 billion of an estimated
nationwide total of $5 billion in 1984 premiums for such policies. A
loss ratio represents the percentage of premiums collected that are
paid in benefits. Thus, it is sometimes considered a measure of the
policy's economic value. The actual loss ratios of most policies we
obtained data on were below the Baucus amendment targets of at
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least 60 percent for individual policies and 75 percent for group
policies.

The loss ratios of the policies offered by most of the nine Blue
Cross and Blue Shield plans reviewed and the Prudential Life In-

surance Company, the policies most commonly purchased, were
above the targets. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield individual poli-

cies reviewed had 1984 premiums of $777 million and a weighted
average loss ratio of 81 percent.

The commercial individual policies included in our analysis had
nationwide 1984 premiums of $1.3 billion and Prudential, with a
1984 loss ratio of about 78 percent, had almost 25 percent of that
business. For the individual policies of all commercial insurers

studied, the weighted average loss ratio was about 60 percent in

1984. In other words, $770 million in benefits were returned for the
$1.3 billion in premiums paid.

In preparing for this hearing, we obtained 1987 loss ratio infor-

mation, the latest available on 92 commercial and six Blue Cross
Blue Shield plans. The 1987 loss ratios for the commercial policies

were generally slightly higher than the 1984 ratios. However, Pru-
dential's share of total premiums has increased significantly and
its relatively high loss ratio of 83 percent in 1987 resulted in a
weighted average loss ratio for the commercial policies increasing

to 74 percent in that year. Without Prudential, the other policies

averaged about 59 percent.

The six Blue Cross and Blue Shield policies had larger increases

in their loss ratios during the 1984 to 1987 period except for the
plan that had a loss ratio of 110 percent in 1984. The weighted av-

erage loss ratio for the six plans was 104 percent in 1987.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks and we'd be
glad to answer the questions you and other members may have.

[Testimony resumes on p. 23.]

[The prepared statement and attachment of Mr. Zimmerman fol-

lows:]
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STATEMENT 17 MICHAEL ZIMMZSyAS
GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to be here today to discuss the work we have

done for the Congress on Medicare supplement, or Medigap,

insurance policies and how they may be affected by the Medicare

Catastrophic Coverage Act of 1933. You asked that we

specifically cover how Medicare benefits change under the

Catastrophic Act, how these changes will affect Medigap policies,

and what percentage of Medigap premiums has been returned as

benefits (that is, loss ratios) over the years.

In summary, the Catastrophic Coverage Act added significant

new benefits to Medicare for beneficiaries who require a

substantial amount of health care in a given year. Starting in

1990, these new benefits will substantially decrease the maximum

amount a Medigap policy faces in claims. ?or 92 policies sold by

commercial insurance companies for which we have data covering the

1 934-37 period, loss ratios have remained at a relatively low

level, with most having ratios less than 60 percent in both 1934

and 1987.

MEDICARE AND MEDIGAP

Medicare, authorized by title 50/111 of the Social Security

Act, provides coverage for a broad range of health services for

most people 65 years of age or older and some disabled persons.
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The program has two parts. Part A, hospital insurance, covers

inpatient hospital, skilled nursing facility, hospice, and home

health care. Part B, supplementary medical insurance, covers many

types of noninstitutional services, such as physicians, clinical

laboratory, X-ray, and physical therapy services. Both parts

require beneficiaries to share in the cost of their care through

deductibles and coinsurance.

Almost from Medicare's beginning in 1966, private insurance

companies have offered Medigap policies to cover some of the out-

of-pocket costs incurred by Medicare beneficiaries. Because of

abuses identified in marketing Medigap policies, the Congress in

1980 added section 1882 to the Medicare law. This section,

commonly known as the Baucus amendment, sets forth requirements

that must be met before a policy can be marketed as Medigap

insurance. The Baucus amendment incorporated by reference the

model Medigap regulations adopted in June 1979 by the National

Association of Insurance Commissions (NAIC). The model

— required Medigap policies to cover Medicare's inpatient

hospital and part B coinsurance and prohibited the

policies from limiting their liability below certain

floors;

— standardized many terms used in policies;

— mandated that policy termination and cancellation clauses

be prominently displayed;
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-- limited the period during which payment can be denied for

preexisting conditions; and

— required that purchasers have a "free look" period during

which they can cancel the policy and receive a full refund

of any premiums paid.

In addition to setting the NAIC model regulations as federal

Medigap standards, the Baucus amendment established loss ratio

targets for policies. Medigap policies had to be expected to pay

out at least 60 percent of premiums as benefits for individual

policies and 75 percent for group policies. The amendment also

established federal criminal penalties for engaging in abusive

marketing practices for Medigap policies.

The Baucus amendment retained the traditional role of the

states as the regulators of insurance, as long as they have

regulatory processes at least as stringent as the federal

requirements. The amendment also established the Supplemental

Health Insurance Panel, which reviews state regulatory programs

and certifies those that meet the federal Medigap requirements.

Insurance companies can seek federal approval of policies

directly from the Department of Health and Human Services. This

approval enables the policies to be marketed as Medigap insurance

in those states that have not been certified.



12

Our 1986 report on Medigap insurance concluded that the

Baucus amendment had accomplished its primary goal of increasing

and standardizing state regulation of Medigap policies'!. At that

time, 46 states and the District of Columbia had been certified as

meeting federal requirements. This, in turn, had increased the

protection afforded the elderly against substandard and overpriced

pol icies

.

HOW THE CATASTROPHIC COVERAGE ACT CHANGED MEDICARE

The Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act (P.L. 100-360), which

became law in July 1988, provided the most significant expansion

of Medicare benefits since the program's beginning. Beneficiary

out-of-pocket costs for covered services will be capped and

additional services will be covered when the law is fully

implemented

.

The provisions of the Catastrophic Act related to part A of

Medicare generally became effective on January 1, 1989. The

principal changes to part A were:

— The maximum beneficiary liability for covered inpatient

hospital services in a year will be one inpatient hospital

deductible, which is $560 in 1989. All inpatient

coinsurance requirements were repealed, as was the limit on

1 Medigap Insurance; Law Has Increased Protection Against
Substandard and Overpriced Polices (GAO/HRD-87-8 , Oct. Yf , 1986).
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days of care during a benefit period. While only a small

percentage of beneficiaries have very long hospital stays,

this change gives them a substantial benefit. For example,

under the old law, a beneficiary hospitalized for 150 days

(the maximum possible coverage period), would have been

liable for the $560 deductible and $21,000 in coinsurance.

Under the Catastrophic Act, the beneficiary's liability is

limited to $560. In addition, previously beneficiaries

could be responsible for more than one deductible in a year

if they had multiple hospitalizations.

The number of days of care covered for skilled nursing

facility care increased from 100 to 150 and the method of

computing coinsurance changed. Under prior law, the first

20 days of care were without cost to the beneficiary, while

during the next 80 days the beneficiary was liable for one-

eighth of the hospital deductible each day, which would

have been $70 per day in 1989. Now, beneficiaries are

responsible for coinsurance for each of the first 8 days.

The amount is equal to 20 percent of the national average

cost of a day in a skilled nursing facility, $25.50 in

1989. Again, relatively few beneficiaries have long stays

in skilled nursing facilities that qualify for Medicare

payment, but those that do will benefit substantially under

the Catastrophic Act. For example, a beneficiary with a

100-day covered stay would have been liable for $5,600 in

coinsurance under prior law but is now liable for $204.

99-034 0-89 — 2
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— The hospice care benefit was extended from a maximum of

210 days to an indefinite period. Also, the requirement

that home health services must be "intermittent" in nature

was further defined, with the effect that more intensive

home care is now covered.

The Department of Health and Human Services estimated that the

actuarial value of these changes to part A is $65 per beneficiary

in 1989.

Most of the changes to part B take effect on January 1, 1990,

and will be fully in place by 1993. Major changes are:

— Beneficiary liability for the part B deductible and

coinsurance will be limited to $1,370 in 1990, whereas

there was no limit under prior law. The limit will be

changed each year so that 7 percent of beneficiaries will

exceed the limit during the year.

— New benefits for respite care and for periodic mammography

screening will become effective in January 1990. Respite

care benefits relieve the person who normally assists a

Medicare beneficiary with essential daily personal care.

— Beginning on January 1, 1991, Medicare will for the first

time help beneficiaries pay for insulin and outpatient

prescription drugs that can be sel f-administered2 . After

2on January 1, 1990, coverage of intravenous drugs that can be
safely administered in the home will be covered under the drug
benefit

.
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meeting a deductible, set at $600 for 1991 and $652 for

1992, Medicare will pay a portion of beneficiaries' drug

costs. Medicare will pay half the cost in 1991, 60 percent

in 1992, and 80 percent in 1993. The deductible for 1993

and following years is to be set so that 16.8 percent of

beneficiaries will exceed the deductible and qualify for

benefits.

The act required Medigap insurers to notify policyholders no

later than January 31, 1989, of the changes in Medicare coverage

and how these changes will affect Medigap policies' benefits and

premiums. In addition, HHS was required to send beneficiaries an

annual notice clearly and simply explaining Medicare benefits,

limits on payments including deductible and coinsurance amounts,

and the limited nature of long-term care benefits under Medicare

and the long-term care benefits generally available under Medicaid.

HOW THE CATASTROPHIC COVERAGE ACT

AFFECTS MEDIGAP POLICIES

Before the Catastrophic Coverage Act, Medigap policies were

required to cover part A inpatient hospital coinsurance, but now

all such coinsurance has been eliminated. Also, the coinsurance

for skilled nursing facility care, which Medigap policies are not

required to cover but a number of policies do, was limited to a

relatively low amount, $204 in 1989. In addition, Medigap policies
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had to cover 90 percent of the costs of hospital care for up to 365

days after a beneficiary had exhausted the maximum Medicare benefit

of 150 days in a spell of illness. The need for this coverage was

also eliminated because Medicare now covers 365 days of care per

year. Thus, in 1989 there is no required coverage for Medigap

policies related to part A services. Although not required to,

many Medigap policies cover the inpatient hospital deductible. For

these policies, the maximum exposure for 1989 is $560, and for such

policies that also cover skilled nursing facility coinsurance, that

amount is $764.

As far as part B benefits are concerned, Medigap policies

were required to cover the 20-percent coinsurance for which

beneficiaries were liable and were not permitted to restrict the

policy's coverage to less than $5,000. In 1990, Medicare will

limit beneficiaries' liability for part B coinsurance to $1,295;

this will become a Medigap policy's maximum exposure for part 8.

Many Medigap policies cover the $75 part B deductible, and doing so

ircreases exposure to $1,370.3

^Medicare counts beneficiary liability for catastrophic coverage
purposes as the difference between the Medicare-allowed amount for
a service and the Medicare payment. Tf a provider charges more
than the allowed amount and does not accept assignment, the
beneficiary is also liable for the amount by which the provider's
charge exceeds the Medicare allowance. In our 1986 report, we
identified only a few Medigap policies that helped pay this
additional beneficiary liability.
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In our 1986 report we also discussed the kinds of services

Medigap policies covered that Medicare did not. Very few policies

provided any such coverage.

In summary, the Catastrophic Coverage Act substantially

reduced the maximum exposure to benefit payments of Medigap

policies. In 1990, Medigap policies will be required to cover a

maximum of $1,295, whereas without the act policies would have been

required to cover an amount in the neighborhood of $50,000.

LOSS RATIOS OF MEDIGAP POLICIES

In our 1986 report, we discussed the loss ratios of 398

Medigap policies, which together accounted for about $2 billion of

an estimated nationwide total of about $5 billion in 1984 premiums

for such policies.

A loss ratio represents the percentage of premiums collected

that are paid in benefits; thus, it is sometimes considered a

measure of the policy's economic value. The actual loss ratios of

most policies we obtained data on were below the 3aucus amendment

targets of at least 60 percent for individual policies and 75

percent for group policies. The loss ratios of the policies

offered by most of the nine Blue Cross/Blue Shield plans . reviewed

and by the Prudential Life Insurance Company— the policies most

commonly purchased—were above the targets. The Blue Cross/Blue
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Shield individual policies we reviewed had 1984 premiums of $776.6

million and a weighted average loss ratio of 81 percent; the

commercial individual policies included in our analysis had

nationwide 1984 premiums of $1.3 billion, and Prudential—with a

1984 loss ratio of about 78 percent— had almost 25 percent of that

business.

For the individual policies of all commercial insurers

studied, the weighted average loss ratio was about 60 percent for

1984. In other words, $770 million in benefits were returned for

the $1.3 billion in premiums paid. Thus, for every $1 in

premiums, 60 cents was returned as claims payments or used to

increase reserves, and 40 cents represented administrative and

marketing costs and profits. The same figures for the Blue

Cross/Blue Shield plans studied are 81 cents in benefits and 19

cents in costs and profits.

In preparation for hearings in 1987,4 We obtained 1985 data

(the latest available at that time) to update the loss ratio data

for some of the policies covered by our report. We obtained data

on 56 of the 395 individual commercial policies and 6 of the Blue

Cross/Blue Shield policies. These policies represented over 53

4 Statement by Mr. iMichael Zimmerman before the Subcommittee on
Health, House Committee on Ways and Means (GAO/T-HRD-87-3, Mar.
10, 1987); and "Medigap Insurance: Update on Regulation Under the
Baucus Amendment," Statement of Mr. Michael Zimmerman before the
Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer Protection, and
Competitiveness, House Committee on Energy and Commerce (GAO/T-HRD-
87-18, July 22, 1987 ) .



19

percent of the 1984 earned premiums for all of the policies

included in our review. The 1985 loss ratios were basically the

same as those for 1984, generally changing by only a few

percentage points. Overall, the 56 commercial policies, with

total 1985 earned premiums of $1.1 billion, had a weighted average

loss ratio of about 65 percent, the same as in 1984. The 6 Blue

Cross/Blue Shield policies, with total 1985 earned premiums of $453

million, had a weighted average loss ratio of about 89 percent

versus a 87-percent ratio in 1984.

In preparing Eor this hearing, we obtained 1987 loss ratio

information, the latest available, on 92 commercial and 6 Blue

Cross/Blue Shield plans. 5 The 1987 loss ratios for the commercial

policies were generally slightly higher than 1984 ratios.

However, Prudential's share of total premiums has increased

significantly and its relatively high loss ratio of 83 percent in

1987 resulted in the weighted average loss ratio for the commercial

policies increasing to 74 percent in that year. The other policies

averaged about 59 percent. Total premiums for the commercial

policies were over $1.7 billion.

The six Blue Cross/Blue Shield policies had larger increases

in their loss ratios during the 1984-87 period, except for the plan

that had a loss ratio of 110 percent in 1984. The weighted
average loss ratios for the six plans was 104 percent in 1987 and

total premiums were about $475 million.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks. I will be

happy to answer any questions you have.

5The Blue Cross/Blue Shield plans are the same ones we updated
earlier. For commercial policies, we updated information on 49 of

56 policies included in the earlier update. Information on the

other 7 policies was not available.



20

1987 LOSS RATIOS OF SELECTED MEDIGAP INSURANCE POLICIES

1987

POLICY 1987 1987 LOSS RATIO

COMPANY NUMBER EARNED PREMIUM INCURRED CLAIMS (PERCENT)

OMMERCIAL PLANS

PRUDENTIAL INSURANCE AARP $1 ,064,514,000 $883,721,000 83.0

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR75R 160,174,962 93,895,409 58.6

UNITED AFRICAN MAXC 136,477,324 83,034,652 60.8

NATIONAL HOME LIFE 56,622,274 38,059,515 67.2

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR-73S(F) 46,813,479 23,972,978 51.2

COLONIAL PENN 18,259,036 10,889,974 59.6

GLOBE LIFE 4 ACCIDENT MCP-2 F4R 17,473,351 8,878,645 50.8

UNITED AMERICAN MBXC 17,099,837 10,253.645 60.0

NEW YORK LIFE 8145-1 14,912,275 1
1
,373,583 76.3

UNITED AMERICAN DMXC 14,378,005 7,700,691 53.6

CONTINENTAL CASUALTY CO. P167720C37 13.754,369 7,274,259 52.9

UNITED AMERICAN DMXC(9> 1 1 ,786,676 4,006,635 34.0

UNITED AMERICAN MCXC 10,487,510 4,493,965 42.9

UNITED AMERICAN MVXC37 10,400,986 6,090,110 58.6

UNION BANKERS INSURANCE 76M 8,734,221 6,662,896 76.3

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. CR-93T 6,462,708 3,892.411 60.2

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. 97F 4 CR-97F 6,417,694 5,488.132 85.5

INTER COUNTY HOST. PLAN SPECIAL 65 6,378,076 5,776,425 90.6

FEDERAL HOME LIFE NAC-9900 6,170,048 2,913,088 47.2

MENNONITE MUT. AID 82493 6,152,759 6,237,440 101 .4

RESERVE LIFE GL65-4 6,129,721 757,726 12.4

UNITED AMERICAN MRXC 6,098,202 2,330,478 38.2

UNITED AMERICAN MC7 5,412,645 2,362,780 43.7

LIFE/HEALTH IC AMER LHA-580 5,313,435 2,290,882 43.1

GLOBE LIFE 4 ACCIDENT MEDSUP-2 5,255,249 2,890,318 55.0

FEDERAL HOME LIFE NAC-9930 4,586,604 2,244,776 49.9

AMERICAN INTEGRITY INSURANCE SS65 4,557,779 1 ,882,492 41.3

AMERICAN REPUBLIC A2400 4,344,433 2,480,022 57.1

RESERVE LIFE G764 3.700,773 1 ,361 ,679 36.8

GLOBE LIFE & ACCIDENT OA-650 2,981,549 1,191,425 40.0

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR-75M 2,112,052 1 ,939,858 91.6

FEDERAL HOME LIFE NAC-9981 1,786,680 760,322 42.6

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR-75D 1 ,758.555 744,121 42.3

FEDERAL HOME LIFE 4500 1 ,715,043 1 ,027,136 59.9

BENEFIT TRUST LIFE INSURANCE MSP1 82-MD 1 ,601 ,646 925,21

1

57.8

RESERVE LIFE GL65 1 ,545,675 903,928 58.5

LUTHERAN BROTHERHOOD HIM51 1 ,445,584 832,911 57.6

NATIONAL CASUALTY 8416 1 ,381 ,596 1 ,175,596 85.1

GLOBE LIFE 4 ACCIDENT OA-700 F4R 1 ,306,920 898,931 68.8

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR-73Y 1,258,557 887,324 70.5

UNION BANKERS INSURANCE U6-73S(F) 1 ,081,654 530,833 49.1

UNION BANKERS INSURANCE VB73SMS 1 ,081 ,854 530,833 49.1

FEDERAL HOME LIFE NAC-9750 976.309 390,609 40.0

FEDERAL HOME LIFE NAC-9650 965,379 487,455 50.5
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ENCLOSURE

1987

POL 1 CY 1987 1987 LOSS RATIO

COMPANY NUMBER EARNED PREMIUM INCURRED CLAIMS (PERCENT)

NATIONAL CASUALTY 651

1

888,276 2,154,741 242.6

GLOBE LIFE & ACCIDENT OA-640 81 7,182 390 068 47.7

UNION BANKERS INSURANCE UB73Y 802 290 432 1 98 53.9

NATIONAL CASUALTY 8427 RUG 798 456 46.3

globe l i fe & acc i dent NO t 682 542 500'4^
NATIONAL CASUALTY 651

3

636 716 513*750 80*7

FEDERAL HOC LIFE NAC-9980 596 1 64 233 891 39.2

FEDERAL HOME LIFE 4535S 564 81

2

370 712 65 .6

RANKPPQ 1 ICT AWH r_AQIIAlTY CTt GR-73X

COLONIAL PENN 553 913 238 506 43.

1

RESERVE LIFE G7S4 519 491 386 506

COLUMB 1 A l ife MSP 784 505 876 314 472 62.2

AMERICAN GENERAL LIFE INS OF DE. 738 407 600 394 1 60 96.

7

COLUMB 1 A L

1

fe HMAB 381 1 1

5

176 210 46.

2

NATIONAL CASUALTY 9033 371 287 261 364 70.4
DC Kir P 1 T TRIIQT 1 IFF JNQllPAf4~F

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO- 93R & CR-93R 30 5 663 34 8 502 i u'o
PRUDENTIAL INSURANCE SAM^S-79 260 753 236 465 90.

7

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR-75N 258,079 1 13,530 44.0

NATIONAL CASUALTY 5000 232 448 335 589

NATIONAL CASUALTY 651 4 211 550 145 243 68.7

NATIONAL CASUALTY 651 2 208 723 162 915 78.

1

AVPR 1 ^AM ££MTPAI 1 IFF ifjC fV nr 740 202 887 1 76 259 86.9
rrnroAi urwr i iffrLLtriAL rwiL Lift

NAT 1 ONAL CASUALTY 84 1 3 138 660 155 088 111.8

FEDERAL HOME LIFE NAC-97 7 6 1 32 462 91 826 69.3

PRUDENTIAL INSURANCE SAMMSP-79 88 646 94 164 106.2

globe life 4 accident OA-800 71 ,292 39,360 55.2

NATIONAL CASUALTY 6502 68 760 54,124 78.7

NATIONAL CASUALTY 6500 60 964 22 1 87 36.4

MATIOMAI ^ACHA 1 TV 87.6

uATiryjAi ^acmai tynA ( 1 \JnnL. L*AjUAL i i 32 306 4 332 1 3.4

RFNFFIT TDIIQT 1 I FF IkieigJAurF 26 870 89.8

WATir*JAt PiC; li TYMA 1 1 IJTtAL. UAOUnLI I 8410 29 503 22 691 76.9

NATIONAL CASUALTY 1 501 24,145 66 0.3

BANKERS LIFE AND CASUALTY CO. GR-75P 20,256 8,561 42.3

NATIONAL CASUALTY 2014 17,359 8,121 46.8

NATIONAL CASUALTY 1500 15,615 3,724 23.8

NATIONAL CASUALTY 2015 9,491 8,477 89.3

AMERICAN GENERAL LIFE INS OF DE. 737 8,644 3,668 42.4

NATIONAL CASUALTY 2016 7,819 102 1.3

AMERICAN REPUBLIC A2471 6,457 3,800 58.9

FEDERAL HOC LIFE NAC-9777 6,038 213 3.5

NATIONAL CASUALTY 1511 5,010 1,033 20.6

BENEFIT TRUST LIFE INSURANCE MSM 2,911 2,054 70.6

AMERICAN REPUBLIC A2605 2,106 5,608 266.3

BENEFIT TRUST LIFE INSURANCE MSN 1,832 1 ,453 79.3
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1987

POLICY 1987 1987 LOSS RATIO

COMPANY NUMBER EARNED PREMIUM INCURRED CLAIMS (PERCENT)

69636 o

TOTAL $1,713,943,096 $1,265,926,396 73.9

TOTAL WITHOUT PRUDENTIAL'S

AARP POLICY $649,429,096 $382,205,396 58.9

JLUE CROSS/BLUE SHIELD PLANS

PA BLUE SHIELD $182,582,000 $185,288,000 101.5

BLUE CROSS Of PHI LA. - PA 65,479,000 66,626,000 101.8

BLUE CROSS OF NORTHEAST - PA 23,773,000 25,159,000 105.8

CAPITAL BLUE CROSS - PA 51 ,156,443 56,192,113 109.8

BLUE CROSS OF WESTERN PA 66,767,000 86,051,000 126.9

BC/BS MARYLAND 84,373,540 75,000,706 88.9

TOTAL $474,130,983 $494,316,819 104.3
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Mr. Florio. Thank you very much. We appreciate your very suc-

cinct and fairly encompassing response to our concerns. As your
testimony highlights, we really have two questions that we need
answered. The first is of course, can we or should we have been
able to expect a reduction in premiums for Medigap insurance as a
result of the increased health care coverage that would be provided
to potential Medigap insurance purchasers as a result of the cata-

strophic care bill going into effect.

It seems to me the obvious answer was that yes, we should have
been able to expect that. You state that HCFA, the Government
Agency in charge of this area, calculated the actuarial value of the
new part A benefit which is the only benefit that's gone into effect

yet, is $65 per person. Even if you couldn't expect the full $65 to be
translated into reductions, you obviously should have expected
some percentage of that. We certainly should not have expected an
increase in the premiums which is what we have seen in a number
of instances.

Can we ask—this may very well be beyond the scope of your in-

vestigation, but do you have any policy observations or any obser-

vations as to how it is that this has come to pass, that we have not
been able to at this early stage see the decreases and in fact have
seen some increases in these policies?

Mr. Zimmerman. Well, first off, let me say, Mr. Chairman, we
are—for the chairman of the full committee and the Ways and
Means Subcommittee on Health—monitoring the premium in-

creases and loss ratios for the Medigap policies over the next few
years.

At this point in time, I would say as expected, people would want
to see some relative reduction in the cost of the premiums for the
Medigap policies. However, as you point out the actuarial value of

the benefits part A added to—not all of it is covered by Medigap

—

is something in the neighborhood of $65 a beneficiary. That
amount when compared to the overall increase in cost of health
care particularly for physician services may in fact be masked.
At this stage, for this year, I think it would be very hard to ex-

actly pick up a significant decrease in Medigap premiums as a
result of catastrophic. On the other hand, next year should be an
entirely different situation. I'm not suggesting that the world
should wait till tomorrow, and I think your questions are appropri-

ate and should be posed to the insurance industry but from our ini-

tial look, it's very difficult for us to be able to pick up something on
an industry-wide, across-the-board basis because the dollar value of

the part A catastrophic coverage is relatively small in the context

of the premium cost for the Medigap policies.

Maybe Mr. Dowdal might be able to add a little more to the ex-

planation.
Mr. Dowdal. Of course, the premium increases this year that the

insurers are asking for or are charging the beneficiaries would re-

flect primarily the experience they had the year before and what
they expect to happen this year.

As Mr. Zimmerman was saying, there should be a decrease this

year in the amount the Medigap policies will be paying out and
that will average about $65 a beneficiary. We don't know based on
the experience last year what kind of a rate change would have
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been justified—it depends entirely upon the actuarial assumptions
that get built in for last year and for this year to determine premi-
um rates.

But as he was saying, it should be in there—something reflecting

that the Medicare costs have gone up which will in fact reduce the
amount that Medigap policies will pay.

Mr. Florio. So, what you're suggesting—and obviously we'll get
some of this information from more authoritative sources such as
the insurance industry representatives here. That notwithstanding
the fact that we have by law precluded double coverage when we
passed the bill.

I introduced the amendment and said, you can't be charging
somebody in a private plan for something they're getting in the
Medicare system, so there should be no double coverage.
Notwithstanding that and notwithstanding the fact that we've

got dollar amounts that somebody has calculated as yielding sav-

ings to the company for the Medicare package picking up coverage,
you're saying there may be extraneous factors out there that are
going to be offered as justification for increases beyond what it is

that Medicare has done by way of the expansion?
Mr. Dowdal. Yes. Since we're not covering any of the part B

stuff under Medicare this year, the major increases for catastrophic
won't go into effect until next year.

Mr. Florio. Yes but the Medicare Part B, one has to anticipate

that there will be even greater savings to the private company
when we roll those in so it shouldn't be going up, it should be at

least stabilizing. It should be going down and it should be going
down at greater amounts as we anticipate greater savings for the
company because more expansive coverage of Medicare is being
rolled in this year and next year.
Mr. Dowdal. Next year would be even more significant in de-

creasing the overall liability of the Medigap policies. This year if

they have a 40 percent increase or 20 percent or whatever it would
be, that would have to be something reflecting what the company
expects part B type costs to go up.

I don't know whether that's a reasonable amount that they've

put in because we haven't had a chance yet to look at any of those
numbers.
Mr. Florio. I want to address one last question on the second

part of your testimony and that is the whole question of high loss

ratios.

When as you indicated in your testimony, you take out Pruden-
tial AARP and Blue Cross Blue Shield, both of which have good
performance ratings in terms of the amount of money that is given
back for the premium, the balance of the companies it seems to me
are clearly not in compliance with the Federal law—the Baucus
amendment Federal law provision of 60 percent payback. Is that a
fair analysis of your findings?

Mr. Zimmerman. Well, many of them are not up to the 60 per-

cent target that was set forth in the law and in that sense I would
agree. They're not up to the target. It seems that, as you mention,
Prudential has taken a bigger share of the market and when you
merge Prudential's results with the rest of the commercials, it does



25

pull up the whole group. But many of the commercials that we
looked at are not up to the target set forth.

Mr. Florio. Would it be fair to say and I'm just looking over the
list—it seems to me a majority of the companies are not up to the
60 percent ratio.

Mr. Hultgren. Mr. Chairman, if I may, you said in your opening
statement—and you're correct—in our 1986 report, about two
thirds of the policies were below the Baucus amendment targets.

We gathered information on 92 policies in preparation for this

hearing and for work we're doing for other committees and our
current numbers would show that about 64 percent—I'm sorry—54
percent of the policies are not up to the 60 percent loss ratio target
yet. It was slightly more than half.

Mr. Florio. Do you have the opportunity and we're going to have
a representative of the regulators here—what is the excuse that's

been offered to you by the various regulatory agencies for what is

an obvious failure to comply with the law?
Mr. Zimmerman. This time around, Mr. Chairman, we haven't

gotten to the point where we've discussed how the States are deal-

ing with the loss ratio issue. We just aren't that far down the road
this time through.
Mr. Florio. Well, we'll hear from a representative from the Na-

tional Association of Insurance Commissioners.
Mr. Dowdal. During this year here, the latest data available is

for 1987, the loss ratio was still considered a target. It was an an-
ticipated amount that as long as the insurance companies came in

saying we anticipate based on our actuarial figures that we'll pay
at least 60 percent then the State would have accepted that. Start-

ing when the States adopt a new NAIC model regulation—which
for the Baucus amendment they have to do in order to stay in com-
pliance or else they'd have to go to the Federal certification, that
becomes instead of just a target, an actual standard that insurers
have to meet.
Mr. Florio. That's presupposing that all the States adopt the

model code.

Mr. Dowdal. Right. Well, if they don't adopt that model code,

then the insurance cannot be sold in the State as Medicare supple-

mental policies—they can't be marketed as that.

Mr. Florio. Let me just ask one thing on this list, one thing and
it may be an aberration. Maybe you can just explain to me—

I

mean I see a couple of companies here, one, that gives back three

cents on the dollar, another one 13 cents on the dollar. Can you
explain how it is that companies can do this—I mean that's almost
bordering on fraud.
Mr. Zimmerman. Well, I'm not familiar with the specific per-

formance of the companies that you have here and in fact, they
may have changed—this may be a totally new policy of theirs that

they just put into effect. The ones I am looking at are relatively

small. It could be a new policy. It could be the tail end of an old

policy. It's very hard for me to judge.

Mr. Florio. Theoretically and maybe the next witness should be
the person we would ask—theoretically there should be somebody
in charge in every State where policies such as this are being

sold—to whom someone can give an account. As you say, if it's a
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company that just started yesterday, it might be something that is

a legitimate explanation for that.

Mr. Zimmerman. It's my understanding there's supposed to be
someone in charge in each State, looking at what's going on. It's

expected in the Medigap requirements that we have built in the
Baucus amendment and with respect to how States manage their

other insurance interests so there is an expectation on my part
that when these rate proposals are submitted to the States, they do
more than file them. But it may be true that they don't.

In some States, they may just file them but I think there is a
general expectation, and probably actual performance, on the part
of the States in reviewing these things. It's hard for me to look at

individual companies. I'd rather deal in the aggregate in discussing
loss ratios because as you indicate and I've said too, based on the
experience of one company at some point in time it may be very
difficult to measure just what it all means without actually talking
to the companies and pulling out their files.

Mr. Florio. Let me yield to Mr. Ritter.

Mr. Ritter. I thank the gentleman for his testimony. Mr. Chair-
man, I think we need to be looking at the same list that you're
looking at. I think we need to be a little cautious before using
terms like

'

'bordering on fraud," and I think Mr. Zimmerman's
comments are appropriate. You don't know whether this is a brand
of policy that's just been sold and there hasn't been any payout or

whatever.
In that line, there are certain companies who have paid out

$2.66, I see, on every dollar. There's one that's paid out $2.42 on
every dollar that's paid in. There's many companies where there is

over 100 percent loss ratio, and I think you're right. I think you'd
have to examine the individual case before we jump to any grander
generalization.

I guess my line of questioning is going to run in the direction of;

where are these cost increases coming from, at least as GAO at this

point takes a look at them. I guess my first question should be
whether the new Medicare Catastrophic Act, which I, incidentally,

feel is a disaster, and given the burden on Medicare and the prob-

lems that we face with an expanding Medicare at rates well above
the inflation rate. I mean, for us to go and put a brand new burden
on Medicare that wasn't even desired by the seniors—they wanted
long-term care—is beyond me, but that's the way the system came
out last year.

Have the provisions of the Medicare Catastrophic Act made Med-
icare supplemental rates than they would have been in the absence
of legislation? Have you
Mr. Zimmerman. We have not done any study, but I mean, logic

would tell me that if you assume that the insurance companies ad-

justed their policies like the law says they're supposed to, and noti-

fied the beneficiaries of the adjustment, and, in fact, the $65 actu-

arial estimate for part A does represent catastrophic's value, it

would seem to me that there would be some reduction expected, at

least even in this year's set of policies. As Mr. Dowdal mentioned
earlier, this year's rates may be an attempt to correct previous
years.
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It's kind of hard to look at something when it first starts and
expect something immediate. I will say again that if we don't see
some adjustment in the rates starting next year, then I think we
have some real cause for concern as to what's going on. We're talk-

ing about a totally different league of expectations in terms of costs
and premiums and so on. I think next year there should be a more
significant effect on the rates. Again, I would just be speculating on
what that would be at this time.
Mr. Hitter. You mentioned the masking of rates in the Medicare

Part A, conceivably by changes in Medicare Part B. How powerful
is this dynamic of physician fee?

Mr. Zimmerman. Well, that's the issue of debate today in Medi-
care, frankly. If you look at the system, there's a belief that the
hospital side, the part A side, which traditionally has been the
most costly side, is relatively under control. The focus now is on
part B, which is the physician payments.
Mr. Ritter. So what you're saying is that the growth in those

physician payments have affected the cost of Medigap policies?

Mr. Zimmerman. I would think it would. Again, I'd have to go
behind
Mr. Ritter. Is it conceivable that in cases that we will be faced

with this year and certainly next when you say that these effects

will be more identifiable; these physician fee increases could con-
ceivably mask some of the savings that are taking place?
Mr. Dowdal. Next year, I think there will be to a lesser mask-

ing, because there is an absolute cap placed on part B for benefici-

aries, as long as they're assigned claims. The last few years, part B
costs have been going up in the neighborhood of 15 to 18 percent,

so one would think that if that's going to happen this year another
15 percent, well, then one would expect that Medigap policies

would face about 15 percent more in coinsurance under part B.

That would be in the ballpark.
Under part A, Medigap policies are facing less than they did last

year. So the combination, what I was trying to say earlier is, the
combination of a decrease in part A and an increase the part B re-

sponsibility that a Medigap insurer might face this year, might end
up with a justified increase in the premium rate. I don't know
whether 40 percent is a reasonable increase, or 20 percent is rea-

sonable, or 5 percent is reasonable. This year, it could well be.

Next year, when you have a cap placed on the liability of the
beneficiaries, you're reducing the exposure overall of all the Medi-
gap policies. They'll never have to pay more. They'll never be re-

quired to pay more than that $1,300.

Mr. Ritter. The Government will step in and take that responsi-

bility. The taxpayers will end up holding that bag. What are some
of your ideas about the wide variation in premium adjustments in

various States?
Mr. Dowdal. Some of that could be due to—well, the rates of in-

crease vary by State, too. That is, under Medicare, some States

have higher cost than other States, and if a policy is marketed pri-

marily in high cost States, one would think it would have a higher

increase than one that is marketed nationwide, or one that is mar-
keted in relatively low cost States. They aren't necessarily all mar-
keted nationwide, but that could explain some of the
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Mr. Ritter. Basically your bottom line conclusion is at this stage
that it would be too early to definitively expect rate reductions, es-

pecially in light of the soaring physician and services bill?

Mr. Dowdal. We don't really have a bottom line position at this

point, because we haven't had enough time to look at what's actu-
ally happened with the rates.

Mr. Ritter. What is your bottom line position, given the State
that you're in and given what you have to look at? What can you
tell the senior citizens and the public about some of these charges
that are being leveled, and press stories that are being written?
Mr. Dowdal. We don't know what the proper increase should

have been on any particular policy, because we've not had a chance
to look at that yet.

Mr. Ritter. But you're saying that these increases, given the dy-

namics, are exploitable or what?
Mr. Dowdal. It could well be that a policy is justified in having

an increase of a certain percent. We don't know what that percent
is. Some policies with different kinds of provisions in them; maybe
there isn't justification for a rate increase. Maybe there shouldn't
have been one.

Mr. Ritter. Your bottom line is though that the $65 savings,

given the timeframe that we're in, could well be masked by other
factors at work?
Mr. Dowdal. To an extent, yes. My personal feeling would be

that 40 percent doesn't sound like a reasonable increase, unless
there were some mitigating circumstances from a prior year where
they had a loss on their policy and they were adjusting for that.

Mr. Ritter. What about the inflation in Medicare benefit pay-
ments to physicians. Is that playing a key role? Does that have an
impact?
Mr. Dowdal. As I said, the growth in part B expenditures has

been averaging about 15 percent per year.
Mr. Ritter. What does that mean by the year 2000? Is that some-

thing that
Mr. Zimmerman. Well, some people say that by the year 2000, if

it's not brought under control, part B will be greater than the part
A expenditure.
Mr. Ritter. Isn't there some data that by the year 2000, it would

be greater than Social Security?
Mr. Zimmerman. The combined Medicare payment could be. It's

obviously an issue of concern to a lot of people, not just the people
who buy Medigap policies. Medicare is clearly getting to be a very
expensive component of the Federal budget.
Mr. Ritter. I don't know if you can answer this question, but can

you offer an opinion on—is there a real rationale for expanding
Medicare into the catastrophic realm at this stage, given the enor-

mous burden that Medicare is facing in these cost increases, and
the fact that the senior citizens never even wanted it in the first

place? How do you
Mr. Zimmerman. I don't have an opinion on that.

Mr. Ritter. At least not a public one. I thank the chairman.
Mr. Florio. Thank you very much. Let me just conclude on that

with a couple of points. One is—and your exchange with Mr. Ritter

was a very useful one—in terms of just escalating costs that are



29

going up, and whether we debate if it gets included into Medicare,
or whether it gets included into Medigap for the senior citizen

facing those costs. We're talking literally bankruptcy in some in-

stances. The hope was, and the rationale for Medigap was always
that it was going to be a supplement to.

Of course, the escalating costs, and you're talking about part B
costs and physicians costs, are for Medigap purposes, only allow-
able costs. We're not just saying that anybody can run up any bills

that they want to pay and have them covered by Medigap. We
have a defined, allowable cost schedule of things. In this area of
senior health care that are supposed to be covered by those two
programs—the basic governmental program and the supplementa-
ry program, I think it's important that we at least find out if the
mix is working in tandem.
The part that's most troubling to some of us, is that when the

Government Agency, in this case HCFA, says that there should be
a defined actuarial savings off of the Medigap part due to the ex-

pansion of Medicare, and we see not only no savings in some in-

stances, but as much as 40 percent increases being sought for Medi-
gap, that certainly gives us pause to reflect that something appears
to be wrong. I think that's the bottom line conclusion that comes
from your deliberations.

The other part that I regard as the bottom line conclusion of

your study and the updated study, is that there are substantial
numbers of companies that are not in compliance with the required
minimum payout. There may be reasons. There may be policy sug-

gestions offered to change the payout system, but the bottom line is

that the law is not being complied with, and we should at least

have an explanation. I think that's a valuable insight.

Mr. Ritter. If the gentleman would yield for a second?
Mr. Florio. Yes, I'd be happy to yield.

Mr. Ritter. I see what he's driving at, but isn't it true that in

Medigap, whereas the cost per service can be limited, a volume of

service is not necessarily limited.

Mr. Dowdal. In Medicare, yes.

Mr. Ritter. In the Medigap policies?

Mr. Dowdal. Well, Medigap policies generally only cover things

that are covered by Medicare. So, if Medicare—whatever controls

Medicare has on volume or doesn't have on volume, they carry
over in the Medigap policies. Either way, as Mr. Florio was saying,

somebody's going to end up paying for it, whether it be the Medi-
care, Medigap, out-of-pocket, whatever it would be, somebody's
going to end up paying for it including Medicaid in some instances

for the low income elderly.

Mr. Florio. Let me thank the panel very much for its participa-

tion this morning. We are now going to move to our next panel of

witness, which is comprised of Mrs. Olga Sullivan of Lake Avenue
in Williamstown, New Jersey; Mr. Edward Lewis of Northfork
Landing Road of Maple Shade, New Jersey; and Ms. Anah Roberts

of Knoll Drive, Santa Rosa, California; and Mrs. Irene Gram, like-

wise of Knoll Drive in the Santa Ana, California.

Ladies, Mr. Lewis, we are very, very pleased to have you with us

here today. We particularly appreciate your willingness to come
and to share with us your experiences. This type of testimony is

99-034 0-89—3
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extremely important for us to fill out the record so that when we
make policy suggestions, the policy suggestions are not academic
ones, but they are real world suggestions that relate to the prob-

lems that real world people have. So your experiences are extreme-
ly important to us as we try to understand what is going on in the
hopes that we will be able to address some of the concerns that we
are taking into account as we hold these hearings.

We are going to start with Ms. Roberts. Ms. Roberts, we would be
pleased to hear from you. Your statements will be put into the
record and you may proceed as you see fit.

STATEMENTS OF ANAH ROBERTS, REGIONAL MEDICARE AND
HEALTH SPECIALIST, SANTA ROSA, CA; IRENE GRAM, PETA-
LUMA, CA; OLGA SULLIVAN, WILLIAMSTOWN, NJ; AND EDWARD
LEWIS, MAPLE SHADE, NJ

Ms. Roberts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and committee mem-
bers.

At this point I have mixed feelings about whether I need most to

respond to Mr. Zimmerman's statements or to read my statement
as I have it prepared because I could go on all day about it. I do
think there are a couple of points regarding the Medicare cata-

strophic insurance that should be made, and that is, number one,

the Catastrophic Coverage Act covers the entire Medicare popula-
tion, which includes Medicare disability. It is estimated that 3.6

percent of the entire Medicare population will benefit from the
part A changes, and there are 10 percent of the entire Medicare
population who are under 65 and on Medicare disability and are
therefore at high risk, have heavy medical expenses. This needs to

be taken into accounting.
One other fact is that in looking at the part B, $1,370 cap, which

includes only the copayments and the annual deductible, an indi-

vidual would have to have spent $6,550 in Medicare-approved
amounts in a year each year before that cap would be realized.

Again, this is not going to be so much the elderly. It will be to a
great extent the elderly but will to a great extent also be those
under 65 on Medicare disability.

I am not stating that they should not be covered. I am stating

this should be taken into account in the whole picture. I could talk

much longer on that subject but I won't.

I came to say that I am Anah Roberts, Regional Medicare and
Health Insurance Specialist for two counties in California for the
HICAP program. That is Health Insurance Counseling and Advoca-
cy Program. It is a program funded by the California Department
on Aging, and during the first half of our current fiscal year we
have added 14 contractors, that is, fiscal handlers or administrators
for programs. So there a total throughout California of 24 separate
programs. Ours covers six counties.

These contractors administer 428 at this time active volunteers
who served 111,513 clients; 19,000 of those were individual counse-
lees, and the balance of that figure were in public educational pro-

grams. There are now 310 counseling sites throughout California. I

make these statements only because I feel if other States do not
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have this advantage, it might be a benefit for other States to real-

ize this can be done and could be of importance.
We do a 3-day training program for our volunteers, an intensive

training program. We co-counsel with them until they are comfort-
able with it and place them in counseling sites. Then there are
others like myself who supervise the volunteers, coordinate them
and see that they have the information they need. We have con-
tinuing education programs or meetings at least once a month.
We were invited to testify on several issues of concern, the first

being the rise in health insurance premiums. The truth is that the
Medicare Part A portion of the Act, which became effective on Jan-
uary 1, 1989, as I already stated is designed to affect 3.6 percent of

the population. By reducing the Medicare deductible for part A to

one a year, this has relieved the insurance industry of the four or
five or three or whatever took place through the year.

It has placed an increased burden in the skilled nursing area by
placing the copayment days to the first eight as opposed to the last

80 days. In this respect, the insurance industry will be assuming a
little larger portion of the burden because the average stay in our
area, at least, for a patient under Medicare in a skilled nursing fa-

cility is 8 days. However, that additional cost to the insurance in-

dustry certainly will be offset by not having to pay the copayments
and the additional deductibles for part B.

In this respect, then, I feel that an increase in premiums has
been somewhat irresponsible. I cannot defend the insurance indus-

try in that respect, although when we talk about AARP's having
raised their premiums some 40 percent, I do have to say in fairness

that part of that was because they were almost historically the
lowest, provided the best coverage for the premium dollar prior to

this time, and the fact that they were using the entire U.S. aver-

ages, pretty much, as their way of determining premiums, so that
in having to meet regulations to adjust that, they did have to raise

their premiums in many areas.

This brings me to the point of loss ratios. I have sought in Cali-

fornia's legislative assemblies and listened to insurance lobbyists

beat around the bush insofar as loss ratios are concerned, and they
are defending the fact that they include, for instance, in many
cases their dividends to their shareholders as part of their loss

ratio, which is not, I think, the intent of the designing of the regu-

lation regarding loss ratios. That was to be a factor of the actual

cost of the health care for that buyer, not the profits or not the

costs of the overhead of the company.
Part of the factors that have to do with the confusion about es-

tablishing loss ratios has to do with the fact that the insurance
companies continuously change their policies, bring out new poli-

cies. They "one up" each other, in other words. Each time one in-

surance company comes out with a new benefit in one of their poli-

cies, the rest of the companies follow it. Then that leaves that

policy open to a different type of loss ratio, and they say they don't

have the time figures that it is based on in order to establish that.

An even greater concern to me is the lack of control by insur-

ance companies of the actual salespersons out in the field. I feel

that this is a lack of responsibility on the part of the insurers. Each
time I report a violation to the Department of Insurance, I write to
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all insurers involved describing the circumstances, and sometimes
this results in some feedback that isn't necessarily pleasant.

In most cases the insurer will refund, if requested to, to the
client rather than to deal with the California Department of Insur-

ance, but they do nothing to screen the agents that sell for them.
As long as they are selling, as long as the premiums are coming in,

they do nothing.

The typical anxieties of the frail elderly are that they protect
their resources for each other or for their heirs and that they pro-

vide for any eventuality. They are therefore vulnerable to persua-
sive insurance agents. For instance, Mr. and Mrs. Gram, whose
concern was Mr. Gram's poor state of health and the fact that they
had no family support system, no adult children, were prey to at

least three insurance agents who vied with each other for commis-
sions.

The most recent abuse was in September 1988 by their longtime
agent. His stated excuse for turning over her policies was to get rid

of another agent's policies. Mr. Walton, their longtime agent, was
actually the agent of record for both the United American and Pro-

viders Fidelity policies which she held. The only benefit of any of

the changes that were made, and I will give you some figures in

just a moment, were to the agents in terms of the commissions
they realized, which can be substantial.

Regarding one agent who sold to these people, I have reported on
numerous occasions to the California Department of Insurance.
After years of reporting him, just now we have a charge made
against him and there are hearings set up in July of this year. He,
by the way, recently wrote to my supervisors a rather threatening
letter accusing me of interfering with his right to sell insurance
and a few other things.

In one case where the wife had been injured in an auto accident,

he sold the couple during a period from November 1981 to Septem-
ber 1985, 33 policies of all types, all under the guide of Medigap-
type insurance. I can show you policy numbers, companies, com-
missions, the whole thing; 33 policies. These came to a total of

$36,178, for which he received first rights or first year's commis-
sions of $16,132.

He has now been charged and I am looking forward to attending
the hearing.
Mr. Florio. Let me just understand. What you are saying is this

particular person sold how many policies?

Ms. Roberts. Thirty-three.

Mr. Florio. Thirty-three policies to the Gram family?
Ms. Roberts. No, $6,000 to the Gram family in 2 months.
Mr. Florio. Six thousand dollars worth of premiums.
Ms. Roberts. In first-year premiums.
Mr. Florio. Commissions.
Ms. Roberts. In 2 months.
Mr. Florio. I am sorry. In 2 months he sold $6,000 worth of com-

mission policies?

Ms. Roberts. They are Medigap and long-term care policies.

Mr. Florio. I see. How many policies did he sell?
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Ms. Roberts. There would have been four, I believe. No, there
were two more. There were two life insurance policies he also sold.

I have the facts and figures on those.

Mr. Florio. And that cost to the Gram family how much?
Ms. Roberts. Over $6,000 for a 2-month period. Except for the

life insurance, which he called final expense benefits, they dupli-

cated what they already had. They were totally unnecessary.
In another case during a 12-month period the same gentleman

sold a lady $8,149 worth of policies for which he received commis-
sions of $5,668, which comes to 69.5 percent in commissions, first

right commissions. Considering that their subsequent year commis-
sions are more like 5 percent, it is much more to their advantage
to keep either churning their own policies, which this gentleman
did, or to turn over somebody else's policies, and this happens
throughout the Nation. This is not an isolated circumstance. He is

not an isolated agent, although one of the least favorite, should I

say.

I have another set of figures on an agent, different agency, who
sold a senior citizen and her sister a skilled nursing only policy for

the sister who had been in a long-term care facility for 5 years, and
in no way, and he had to have known it, no way would that policy

ever have covered that client. We did get a refund for that. But he
did assure them that of course it would cover.

I can list many more. I know we have good agents in our area.

There are several that provided us with information, and are help-

ful to us. In fact, they report areas of abuse to us, because they
cannot do anything. If they report to the Insurance Commission,
it's looked upon as back-stabbing.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Roberts follows:]

Statement of Anah Roberts

Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee: I am Anah Roberts, Regional
Medicare and Health Insurance Specialist for Sonoma and Marin Counties in Cali-

fornia for the NICAP (Health Insurance Counseling and Advocacy Program), which
is funded by the State of California Department on Aging. Our role is to assist sen-

iors with Medicare and insurance billings, claims problems, and to help them under-
stand their insurance coverage so they can make appropriate and wise choices.

As a retiree from the Health Occupations Department of Santa Rosa Junior Col-

lege, I have been serving as a volunteer with health claims and insurance problems
for 10 years. HICAP was established in 1983. During the first half of the 1988-89

fiscal year we have added 14 contractors to bring the total to 24, throughout Califor-

nia. These contractors administer 428 active volunteers who served 111,513 clients

during the first 6 months. Of that figure 19,000 were counselees, and 90,882 served

in educational programs. There are now 310 counseling sites in the State.

In that period of time, we realized $1,593,772 in savings for California seniors,

$403,350 of which was in cancellation of duplicative or unnecessary insurance poli-

cies. We made 4,817 individual outreach visits, primarily to homes, but also to nurs-

ing facilities and board and care homes. We provide 3-day intensive training pro-

grams for our volunteers, co-counsel with them as we establish them in counseling

sites, and provide monthly continuing education and case conferences.

We were invited to testify on several issues of concern. The first is the continuing

rise of health insurance premiums, in light of the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage
Act and the assumption by the Government of more of the burden.

The truth is: The Part A Medicare portion of the act which became effective on
January 1, 1989, is designed to affect 3.6 percent of the Medicare population. This

includes the 10 percent of that entire population who are under 65, on Medicare
Disability, and otherwise uninsurable. It also includes the low-income frail elderly

on Medicaid or just above the prescribed poverty level. The loss to insurers of Medi-

care Part A Medigap policies has been insignificant in the past, and under current
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regulations the $25.50 copayment for skilled nursing care will be offset by the reduc-
tion to one hospital deductible per year. The rise in premiums appears to be irre-

sponsible. This brings me to comment on loss ratios.

I have listened to testimony on loss ratios in California's Legislative insurance
committee hearings, presented by insurance industry lobbyists. Their actuaries
know exactly what each element of their Medigap policies costs and the percent of
return to the policyholders. But they manage to talk all around the issue. Frequent
changing of policies to "one-up" their competitors avoids developing of accurate loss-

ratio information for reporting to insurance commissions.
Of even greater concern is the abdication of responsibility of the major insurance

companies for insurance abuse of the elderly by the sales people who represent
them. Each time I report a violation to the Department of Insurance, I write to all

insurers involved, describing the circumstances. In most cases, the insurer refunds,
if requested to, rather than risk investigation by the Department of Insurance. But
they do nothing to screen agents who represent them, in most cases simply sending
a copy of my communication to the agent, so long as sales are coming in, they close

their eyes to sales methods.
The typical anxieties of the frail elderly are that they protect their resources for

each other, or for their heirs, and providing for any eventuality. They are therefore
vulnerable to persuasive insurance agents. For instance, Mr. and Mrs. Gram whose
concern was Mr. Gram's poor state of health, and that fact that they had no family
support system, in that they had no adult children. They were prey to at least three
insurance agents who vied with each other for commissions. The most recent abuse
was in September of 1988, by their long-time agent. His stated excuse for turning
over her policies was to get rid of Eddy Chernecki's policies. Calvin Walton was ac-

tually the agent of record for both the United American and Provider's Fidelity

policies. The only benefit of any of the changes which took place was to the agents,
in terms of commissions, which depending on the company and the policy type can
amount to as much as 95 percent of the first year's premium.
Regarding Eddy Chernecki, whom I have reported on numerous occasions to the

California Department of Insurance, along with most of his sales associates, I have
in my files records of his having sold to one victim within a 12-month period, a vari-

ety of policies in the sum of $8,149.81, for which he received commissions of

$5,668.16, a cool 69.5 percent.
In another case, the wife having been injured in an auto accident, he sold the

couple during a period from 11-81 to 9-85, 33 policies of all types, most of them du-
plicative and worthless, the rest churning existing Medigap policies. They totaled

the amount of $36,178.46, for which he received first-write commissions of

$16,132.68. He has now been charged by the Department of Insurance, and a hear-
ing is scheduled in July.

Another agent, Louis Staub of Pacific Coastal Insurance, sold a senior and her
sister a skilled nursing policy for the sister who had been in a long-term care facili-

ty for 5 years. We obtained a refund, and I reported the agent.
These are neither isolated incidents or agents. There are ethical agents in our

area, probably more than I am aware of, because I do not receive complaints about
them. The frightening aspect is the extent of abuse of seniors which goes unreported
because they are too embarrassed to admit they have been taken by an agent, and
decline to seek help. We hear about them, but are powerless to assist them without
their consent.
The list goes on and on. I could cite dozens more.
I appreciate having been asked to testify in behalf of the victimized senior popula-

tion. We ask that:

—Loss ratios be enforced and premiums regulated accordingly.
—Major insurance companies find a means to screen and discipline unscrupulous

representatives and to be held responsible for their misdeeds.
—Policies be written in standardized language, that clients may understand what

they are purchasing.
—State Departments of Insurance be required to be more responsive to consumer

complaints.
—Long term care policies be regulated to provide the consumer a reasonable op-

portunity to benefit from their investment if their need arises.

—Insurance agents, financial advisors and investment counselors, who are often

one and the same, bear fiduciary responsibility—to function in the best interest of

their clients who are vulnerable seniors.

We look forward to substantive results arising from this committee hearing, as
well as the hearing to be held later in April; that these efforts be in the spirit of

cooperation and coordination to achieve effective legislation; that these issues tran-
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scend political ambitions and party lines to function to the benefit of vulnerable
seniors.

Mr. Florio. We have our next panel. Our next panel is com-
prised of—at least the representative of the regulators, we'll ask a
bit about what it is that's being done, if anything, in that area.

Ms. Roberts. All right.

Mr. Florio. Maybe it would be good perhaps if Mrs. Gram would
like to amplify any of the remarks that Ms. Roberts made. Could
you please pull the microphone over to Mrs. Gram?

STATEMENT OF IRENE GRAM
Mrs. Gram. I'm Irene Gram, and I live in Petaluma, CA. My hus-

band passed away in 1987. We had Calvin Walton with the United
American, and Great Republic was the nursing home care; in April
1986, Escobar Insurance Agency, American Integrity, $1,657, and
Providers Fidelity for $2,485. Calvin Walton, in November, Provid-
ers Fidelity, $2,829; April 1987, Eddy Chernecki changed United
American policy, Underwriters Life, $1,608.50; Third Life Insur-
ance Standard, $1,792. May 4, 1987, Chernecki, Pioneer Life, nurs-
ing home; April 1986 to May 1987, total of $12,976 and of that,

Chernecki had a commission of $6,004.82 in 2 months.
[The prepared statement of Mrs. Gram follows:]

Statement of Irene Gram

My name is Irene Gram. I will soon be 82 years old. In April of 1986 my husband
and I were living in the mobile home park in Petaluma, California where I now live.

My husband was under treatment for Parkinson's disease, generalized arteriosclero-

sis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease with congestive heart failure, and he was
nearly blind as a result of ischemia of his eyes.
At that time we had Medigap policies with United American Insurance, which we

had for several years and was sold to us by Calvin Walton. He also sold us a nursing
home policy for my husband with Great Republic.

In April of 1986, an agent from Escobar Insurance from Modesto sold us policies

with American Integrity for $1,656.90 and Providers' Fidelity hospital confinement
income plans for $2,485.40. In November of 1986, Mr. Walton returned and sold us
two more policies with Providers Fidelity for $2,829.00. He may have cancelled the
earlier ones and reapplied; by then I was so confused I do not know.

In April of 1987, Eddy Chernecki of Chernecki Insurance Services/Fountain Grove
Insurance Services, came to our home. He convinced us we did not have appropriate
insurance coverage. At that time my husband was very frail, and we were both anx-
ious about what would happen to us. Mr. Chernecki changed our United American
policies to new ones, sold us an additional In-Hospital Benefit policy and nursing
home plan with Underwriters' Life for my husband ($1,608.50), and for each of us a
life insurance policy he called "final expense plans" for $1,792.32. On May 5, 1987,

he returned and sold me an additional Pioneer Life nursing home policy for a total

of $12,976 in premiums April 1986-May 1987. Of that amount $6,004.82 went to Ed
Chernecki in April and May of 1987. On May 13, 1987, my husband was taken to the
hospital with a strangulated hernia. He was moved to a convalescent hospital on
May 29, 1987, where he developed bronchopneumonia and passed away on June 8,

1987.

I called for help with claims and Mrs. Roberts came. She also helped to get some
of the policies cancelled and refunds of some of the premiums.

In May of 1988, Calvin Walton returned and sold me an American Integrity Medi-
gap policy and an addition Great Republic long term care policy. I thought I could

trust him to act in my interest. I now had two such policies, the combined premi-

ums amounting to 42,492.90 per year.
I am now back to one United American policy, the company I was originally with,

and am very glad. I don't have to do all the claims work; they do.

Those agents were waging a war with each other to sell policies and none of them
cared about what was best for us. They were only interested in the commissions.

They take advantage of the elderly and we were concerned after my husband was
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gone. People should not listen to them, but should talk with someone who under-
stands insurance and does not want to sell anything before signing any policies or
checks.

Mr. Florio. That's very instructive. We will put your statement
into the record so that we have all of those details, and when we
finish with our other witnesses, I want to make a couple of com-
ments on that point, because we've seen that practice, or what ap-
pears to be that practice before. Why don't we hear from Mrs. Sul-

livan at this point. Mrs. Sullivan?

STATEMENT OF OLGA SULLIVAN

Mrs. Sullivan. My name is Mrs. Sullivan, Olga Sullivan, and I

live in South Jersey in Williamstown with my husband. I would
like to point out our situation on the insurance. I am having insur-

ance with AARP, which every year, most every year, they are rais-

ing the rates. I started with AARP in 1987 and was paying $20 a
month, and in 1988, they raised the rates to $25.95. In 1989, they
raised the rates back again to $34.50.

As I am retired, I have income from $345 in Social Security, and
$43 I have from the union, my pension, and that makes $388. From
that money, goes $34.50 every month to the insurance. From $388,
it doesn't give me that much to live on, and they say that this is

not the end. They have an opportunity to raise the rates next year.

It is probably going to be raised more than we have at the present
time.

So, as I am speaking just for myself, I think this is not right, be-

cause the poor people couldn't afford to have supplemental insur-

ance anymore. Medicare doesn't cover everything that we need
when we go to the hospital. If we don't have the supplemental in-

surance, if we couldn't afford that supplemental insurance, we are
going to lose our houses. We're going to lose whatever we have for

which we were working all of our lives.

So, I don't know what that comes to. Besides, if we are going to

go to a doctor, we have to pay every time $22 for the visit from our
income.
Mr. Florio. Thank you very much. Let's hear from Mr. Lewis

and then we'll make some responses to all of them.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD LEWIS

Mr. Lewis. Mr. Chairman, my name is Ed Lewis. I'm from Maple
Shade, New Jersey. Myself, like so many other senior citizens;

when we go make up our minds if we're going go out and buy one
of these policies, we find ourselves in a state of confusion, because
they make it so hard to understand. You've got to be better than a
college graduate to read these elements.
But I did my best, and I went ahead and I bought one called

Medicare 65. Now, when I signed up for this, it became effective on
July 5, 1988, and they told me at that time that I would have to

pay $34.95 a month for the first 6 months, and skilled nursing
would be a gift, which I would have to start paying for after the 6

months. So, I wrote them a letter. I called them and I told them,
well, I don't want any skilled nursing. If I should ever get sick and
come home, I don't want that.
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So, low and behold, here comes an increase. They raised me up.
Well, it should have been $39.90 with skilled nursing. Now, they
want me to pay them $40.95 a month without nursing. I've just
more or less fought them and refused to do it, up until this point.

That 36 that they're increasing on me, and I called them up at the
company and I said, why? I said I would feel a lot better if you
would just tell me why you're raising me $6 a month more.
The gentleman on the other end of the line said, well, Mr. Lewis,

we raised your group up because we felt like it. That was his

answer. I thought to myself, this is a very bad way to do business. I

have itemized for the $8,400 that I get from my Social Security. I

have itemized it to the penny, and if I pay that $6 and maintain
this policy, somewhere's I've got to start cutting back. That's all I

have to say, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Florio. Thank you to all of our witness. Let me start with

you, Mr. Lewis, because as I understand it, what you have is about
currently about $765 a month that you get in Social Security?
Mr. Lewis. Correct, sir.

Mr. Florio. OK, and as I do the mathematics here, if you pay for

your Medigap policy, what it is that you are being asked to pay,
that represents about 6 percent of your income that would go to

Medigap.
Mr. Lewis. That's right.

Mr. Florio. Here's the point that was striking in your testimony.
If I understood what you said, you were paying one amount, $34.95

per month.
Mr. Lewis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Florio. Then you asked for a reduction in coverage. You
didn't want to have the skilled nursing home coverage.
Mr. Lewis. Right.
Mr. Florio. Because of that, or maybe in spite of that, your rate

went up to $40.95, which is a 17 percent increase. Now, is that from
1 year to the next year, or is that—did I hear you say a 6 month
period?
Mr. Lewis. When I first signed up for 6 months, I would be get-

ting that skilled nursing free.

Mr. Florio. That was—oh, you got it free, they told you?
Mr. Lewis. Free, that was $34.95. Now, after 6 months, then I

would have to pay for that, which would have been approximately
about $4.95 more.
Mr. Florio. I see.

Mr. Lewis. Added on to the $34.95, would have brought it up to

$39.90. But it seems to me that I got penalized because I didn't

want the skilled nursing. I got penalized and they raised my rates

up $6.

Mr. Florio. I understand. Can you tell us the name of your com-
pany?
Mr. Lewis. The name of my company is the National Benefit Life

Insurance Company, and they operate out of Valley Forge, Penn-
sylvania, sir.

Mr. Florio. OK, since you happen to be a witness, but you're

also one of my constituents, I will be happy to inquire to see if we
can get some understanding as to what it is that took place, sir.

Mr. Lewis. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Florio. Mrs. Sullivan, let me ask you a few questions on
your situation. As I went through the numbers as you presented
them in your situation, keeping in mind that you undoubtedly have
one of the better policies that AARP and Prudential are almost
across the board with regard to one of the good policies that are
available.

Mrs. Sullivan. That's right.

Mr. Florio. But even so, I see in 1987 you were paying $240 a
year annually. In 1988; $311 a year; in 1989, $414 a year. That
means that your premiums have gone up 70 percent in 2 years.

Mrs. Sullivan. Right.

Mr. Florio. I acknowledge the fact that that's a substantial
amount of money. You live, as I understand it, on a pension?
Mrs. Sullivan. Yes. I get there $43 from union pension and my

Social Security. Besides that, AARP is better insurance, but they
are raising every time their premiums. Besides that premium, we
are already paying $34 for the Medicare, so that is almost $68 a
month that we pay for Medicare. Every time it's getting raised and
raised. We don't get that much raise in Social Security.

As a matter of fact, what we are getting on Social Security
raises, we are going to get deducted for our Medicare, for our cover-

age in a hospital or in a nursing home.
Mr. Florio. When we hear from the next panel and then the in-

surance representatives, I'm going to be asking about the fact that
it's my recollection that for those individuals, Federal employees
particularly, who have their own health care policies issued by
virtue of being Federal employees, there's a requirement that's

being put in by HCFA that says that there will be a discounted
premium amount equal to the coverage increase in Medicare.

In that one classification of people, we are ensuring that those
people get a benefit from the Medicare expenditure. It doesn't
appear to be the case, from the testimony we've heard to this point,

that there is anything that's comparable out in the private world. I

have some difficulties—maybe there's an explanation, but I have
some difficulties understanding why, if the Federal Government
can calculate reductions in health insurance premiums that Feder-
al employees pay, commensurate with the expansion of Medicare;
why can't the private sector do that. We'll see if we can find out an
answer to that.

I'd like to address just one last point to Ms. Roberts and Mrs.
Gram, and it's on this situation that you talked about. Churning
was the word you used, and that's a word that's used in this area.

In some instances, that can get to be fraud. Now, I'm not going to

prejudge this individual who is having a hearing in your State, but
I can remember vividly hearings that we held before, before this

hearing, where we found that that was a practice in certain circles.

Over a period of time, if a policy extended over a 2 or 3 or 4 year
period, the commission is obtained, in large measure in some of

these policies, in the first year or two—that the biggest portion of

the commission. If you are an unscrupulous person, what you will

do is, you will sell to a Mrs. Gram, a policy for a prolonged period
of time, get your commission up front, and at the end of 1 or 2

years, go back and say, well, I've got a better policy for you. Let's
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cancel that, without any refund on the commission, and then we'll

give you this new policy.

Then, of course, you have the whole big premium with the whole
big commission being paid again. That's something, if it is a con-
scious policy, I think is fraudulent. I'm going to be asking our next
witness, who is the representative of the Insurance Commissioners,
to give us some sense of how prevalent he thinks that policy is

around the country, and what the commissioners are doing to try
to weed out those bad eggs that may be in the industry. Hopefully,
it's not a large number, but if it's one, it's too many. It sounds very
much like you've run into somebody like that.

Let me express my appreciation to all of you for being here with
us. It's been very, very helpful to us, and you can rest assured that
we will be doing our best to incorporate your experiences into our
deliberations, so that we can try to make some of these situations

better. Thank you very much.
Mrs. Sullivan. Thank you.

Mr. Lewis. Thank you.
Mr. Florio. We will now have our next panel which is made up

of Mr. Earl Pomeroy, Vice President of the National Association of

Insurance Commissioners, who is also the Commissioner of Insur-

ance of the State of North Dakota; and Dr. Jim Firman, who is the
President of United Seniors Health Cooperative of Washington,
D.C.

I'd like to welcome this panel. Commissioner Pomeroy, we're
very pleased to have you back before our committee; Mr. Firman
as well. Commissioner, why don't you start. Your statement will be
put into the record in its entirety, and we would ask for the record
that you introduce your colleague and please proceed.

STATEMENT OF EARL R. POMEROY, VICE PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF INSURANCE COMMISSIONERS; AND JAMES P.

FIRMAN, PRESIDENT, UNITED SENIORS HEALTH COOPERATIVE

Mr. Pomeroy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm here today with
Carole Olson, senior counsel for the National Association of Insur-

ance Commissioners, and I will be asking Carole later to have some
specific comments relative to the GAO report. At the outset, I'd

like to say how pleased I am to be on the panel with Jim Firman.
It's the first occasion I've had an opportunity to meet Mr. Firman.
Mr. Chairman, we're going to be addressing our remarks today

primarily on the pricing of Medigap coverages. The discussion up
to this point has involved not just the pricing issue but also we
heard from the preceding panel about marketing abuses. I will say
in my personal capacity as North Dakota Insurance Commissioner
that the abuse of marketing practices of scurrilous agents contin-

ues to be a problem and is one that insurance agents regulate to

the fullest extent of their administrative authority.

The way our jurisdiction works is we are required to receive a

complaint on an illegal or inappropriate insurance practice. We
then investigate and hold an administrative hearing, and the full-

est extent of the sanction we can apply is revocation of that li-

cense.
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In some instances, I personally believe criminal sanctions would
be appropriate and should this chairman or another member put in

a bill relative to Federal criminal penalties for some of the worst
marketing practices we have seen, I would be pleased to come and
testify in favor of that type of legislation.

Mr. Florio. To follow up on that point, how do States operate
where they have, for example, an attorney general, an insurance
commissioner and a Department of Consumer Protection? Would
that be a system or situation where we can see that type of prac-
tice clearly crossing over into the criminal law involving fraud, cer-

tainly consumer protection violations, as well as insurance revoca-
tion? Is there some understanding as to how things of that sort get
handled between
Mr. Pomeroy. I think it would have to be codified in a criminal

code of the State, whether or not a marketing abuse was a viola-

tion of criminal law. It certainly is a violation of administrative
law, and the enforcement authority that an insurance commission-
er has is the license. If you don't have your license, you can't sell

insurance.
So we can revoke the license and put them out of business, but in

some cases I think harsher punishments are warranted.
As to the pricing issue, Mr. Chairman, the purpose of this testi-

mony is to furnish information to you about the nature of premi-
ums on existing Medigap coverages, and the status of the new
policy filings that we're seeing and to discuss factors which are
contributing to the increases or at least the variants in pricing oc-

curring in the marketplace on Medigap supplement policies.

To discuss this topic, some review of the Catastrophic Act and
the new minimum benefit standards is necessary. The Catastrophic
Act, enacted July 1, 1988, expanded benefits for Medicare benefici-

aries and phases those benefits in over a 3-year period, beginning
in January 1, 1989. The 1989 changes relate to the part A hospital

services, part A Medicare benefits which are affected include the
inpatient hospital services, skilled nursing facility care and blood.

In 1989, the Medicare program extends benefits on inpatient hos-

pital services to cover all but the $560 deductible for an unlimited
number of days per calendar year. In addition, with respect to

skilled nursing facility care in 1989, the Medicare benefits were ex-

panded to eliminate a prior hospitalization requirement and re-

quire 100 percent of costs after the first 8 days up to 150 days per
calendar year.
For the year 1990, the primary revisions include the establish-

ment of an out of pocket maximum of $1,370, to be adjusted annu-
ally by the Secretary of Health and Human Services. In addition,

coverage for 80 percent of home intravenous therapy drugs is insti-

tuted and a benefit for immunosuppressive drug therapy was ex-

panded in the year 1990 for the second and subsequent years fol-

lowing a covered organ transplant. 1991 is the year in which outpa-
tient prescriptive drugs are phased in and they are covered after a
$600 deductible, subject to a 50 percent copayment.
The above-described changes in Medicare are set forth in charts,

which the NAIC model legislation requires to be delivered to pro-

spective customers. A copy of the charts are attached to this testi-

mony for your reference, Mr. Chairman.
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One of the purposes in outlining the above items is to demon-
strate that the benefits which are now covered by the Medicare
program in 1989 involve only the part A benefits described above,
which are not particularly extensive benefits. These are the items
which must be eliminated from the existing policies effective Janu-
ary 1, 1989 pursuant to the NAIC transition rule.

Therefore, solely due to the nature of benefits which are elimi-

nated from existing policies in 1989, the refunds may be slight or
may not occur at all. But as discussed in the next portion of this

testimony, the increase in health care costs on part B, doctor bills,

and other factors may contribute to the increase in premiums in

1989.

The Catastrophic Act required insurers to comply with the NAIC
transition rule. The rule, which was prepared in anticipation of the
passage of the Catastrophic Act by insurance commissioners, was
designed to address the period of transition until the States adopt-
ed permanent revisions to their minimum standards.
The transition rule, which addresses existing coverage, primarily

requires insurers to eliminate all duplication of coverages, distrib-

ute notices to existing policyholders explaining the Medicare bene-
fit change and the changes in the Medicare supplement coverage,
and file premium adjustment information with the State insurance
department and make appropriate refunds or credits.

The premium adjustment information has been filed with the de-

partments and States are now examining or approving if a State
has prior approval authority. Rate increases or decreases on the
policies which have previously been approved are in the hands of

policyholders on January 1, 1989. A confusing aspect of the premi-
um adjustment issue is that there are really two components. First,

refunds if any, calculated retroactively to January 1, 1989 and
second prospective premium adjustments on this business.

Then there are the brand new policy filings, to which the NAIC's
revised minimum benefit standards will apply once the State has
adopted the NAIC revisions. These standards were revised in Sep-
tember 1989, following passage of the Catastrophic Act. The stand-

ards are contained in the NAIC Medicare Supplement Insurance
Minimum Standards Model Act, and the model regulation.

The significance of the revised benefit standards is that they re-

quire insurers to include certain additional benefits in any new
policies effective once the State has adopted the revised standards.
The new benefits are either all or none of the Medicare Part A de-

ductible. Coverage for the co-paid 20 percent portion of the first 8

days of skilled nursing facility, and coverage for the cost of three
pints of blood, difficult to estimate, but of approximately $150 in

value.

With respect to the nature of State review of Medicare supple-

ment insurance rates, most existing State laws and/or regulations

require at a minimum filing of Medicare supplement insurance
rates. This means that the rates are filed with the department and
are then used by companies, sometimes after a waiting period and
sometimes after receiving specific approval from the commission.

If a department later discovers a problem with the rate filing

and that loss ratios are not in compliance, the State can take ap-
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propriate action against that company. Sixteen States require prior
approval of the rates by the commissioner.
The transition rule and model regulation established a minimum

filing requirement, loss ratios, the manner in which the loss ratios

are calculated, and deemed to comply with the minimums of the
regulation, and the supporting documentation are required to be
filed with each insurance commissioner.

States are reporting a wide variance in premium adjustments on
the existing business—premium decreases, as much as 35 percent
are reported on one filing, and premium increases as much as 62
percent have been reported and/or granted. In Washington State,

the reported increases vary from 4 to 10 percent.

Many States indicate that the insurers are maintaining rates at
the same level as last year, just to cover the increase in costs on
the part B coverage. Of 15 commercial insurers selling Medicare
supplement insurance in New York State, the spectrum of change
ranges from 12 percent decrease through a 62 percent increase on
one particular filing.

Of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans selling in New York, the
percentage of change varies from a 32 percent decrease to a 16 per-

cent increase. The health maintenance organizations selling Medi-
care supplement coverage in New York have ranged from 5 to 50
percent. Arizona reports that it has approved rate increases aver-
aging between 12 and 15 percent and commented that increases
have been based primarily on rising medical costs under part B
and to a much lesser extent the increased coverages under the part
A deductible.

Kansas reports that of the 70 plus companies that sell Medicare
supplement insurance in that State, the percentage of change
varies from 38 percent decrease to a 52 percent increase. Illinois

has received increases of a moderate nature, in the range of 5 to 10

percent. Pennsylvania and Montana indicate that they have stayed
about the same. Utah indicates little or no refunds, due to increase
in the part B insurance costs.

Regarding the number of new policy filings, we do not have a
countrywide total of policies approved to date. But we have some
estimates furnished to us by some States. The NAIC is aware that
in the State of Illinois, for example, at least 25 filings have been
approved and other filings are in various stages of review.
Regarding the rates on the new filings, it is difficult to say

whether the premiums are high because the policies contain new
benefits which cannot be compared to an old policy containing
similar benefits. Illinois did report that significant modifications
have been made during the rate review process on new filings.

As discussed above, all existing coverage must permanently
eliminate any duplications which have occurred as a result of the
Catastrophic Act. Premium on these policies must be adjusted ac-

cordingly. It was logical to conclude that in light of the expanded
coverages and therefore reduced coverages of insurance, premiums
would be coming down.
We have found that this has not occurred in part due to several

factors. First, the timing of the premium adjustment required by
law may coincide with a normal request for a rate increase at time
of policy renewal. The savings obtained from revisions in the Medi-
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care coverage because of the Catastrophic Act may be more than
offset by increases in the cost of providing the remaining coverages
in the policy.

Two, Medicare supplement insurance costs are increasing be-

cause of increased utilization and higher prices for medical serv-

ices. The Medicare program has witnessed sizable increases on part
B costs, those attributable to physician services.

Dr. Roper, administrator of the Health Care Finance Administra-
tion, said before the Committee on Ways and Means last year that
Medicare spending on physician services is increasing at an annual
rate of 13 percent between—per fiscal year between 1981 and 1987.

Dr. Roper also pointed out in his testimony that growth between
1986 and 1987 alone was approximately 18 percent.
Presumably the same forces driving up part B costs in the Medi-

care program are also driving up the costs of Medicare supplement
insurance. With respect to the price of medical services, the CPI
index for physician services increased by 7.2 percent in the last

year and 15.1 percent over the last two years. The CPI for hospital
services increased by 9.3 percent last year and 16.9 percent over
the last 2 years.

The insurer may not have requested—thirdly, the insurer may
not have requested or filed a rate increase for a lengthy period of

time. In this event, due to the medical inflation described above, a
rate adjustment upward would be likely.

Insurers' recent loss ratio performance greatly affects the cur-

rent pricing of the product. High recent loss ratios would necessi-

tate a premium increase, while low loss ratios would permit a de-

crease. From the data reported to the National Association of In-

surance Commissioners and weighted to reflect in general the
volume of premium compared to claims paid in the marketplace,
the incurred loss ratio for individual Medicare supplement business
increased from 76 percent in 1986 to 77.4 percent in 1987. The loss

ratio for group business increased from 86.7 percent in 1986 to 88.3

percent in 1987. Individual companies will vary with these figures,

but these reflect data collected centrally by the NAIC, reflecting

the volume of what is occurring in the marketplace.
At the same time, insurers are eliminating duplicate coverages

on part A due to the Catastrophic Act. They may also be adding
the new minimum benefits such as first dollar coverage on the de-

ductible, which will impact premiums in addition.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
the NAIC has supplied some information as reported to us by the
States on the nature of premium adjustments. As we discussed, the
adjustments vary widely. The elimination of benefits now covered
by Medicare has not resulted in substantial decrease in premium.
The other factors discussed above, however, in particular increased
utilization and increasing costs for physician services as reflected

in part B payments appear to have contributed primarily to the in-

creases in the premiums.
The States have made Medicare supplement insurance a priority,

which is evidenced by the number that have already implemented
the permanent revisions to their minimum standards. The States

are now reviewing and approving new policy filings, are reviewing
the rate filings and are educating seniors about the recent changes
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in the Medicare and Medicare supplement market. I have addition-

al material, Mr. Chairman. I'll hold it in response to any particular

questions you have.

[The attachment to Mr. Pomeroy's prepared statement follows:]
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Medicare Supplement Minimum Standards Regulation

5. 5. [The following charts shall accompany the outline of coverage:]

MEDICARE BENEFITS 'N

Part A

Service '988 1989 1990 1221

PARTA

inpatient Hospital

Services:

All but S540 for

first 60 Pays/

benefit penod

Allbut(S564]

deductible for an
unlimited numoer of

days/calendar year

All but PartA
deductible for an
unlimited number
of days/calendar year

All but PartA
deductible for an
unlimited number of

days/calendar year

Semi-Pnvate
Room & Boara

AllbutSi35a
day for 61 st-90th

days/ benefit penod

Miscellaneous

Hospital Services

& Supplies, sucn as

Drugs. X-rays. Lao
Tests 4 Operating

Room

AllbutS270aday
for 91 sMSOtfl days
(if tfie individual

cnooses to use 60
nonrenewable lifetime

reserve days)

Nothing beyond 150

days

Skilled Nursing

Facility Care
100% of costs for

1st 20 days (after

a 3 day pnor

hospital confinement)

All but S67 50
aoayfor 1st-

lOOtndays

80% of Medicare
reasonable costs

for first 8 days per

calendar yearwout
prior hospitaliza-

tion requirement

80% for first 8
days/calendar year

80% for first 8 days/

calendar year

Nothing beyond 100% of costs 100% for 9th- 1 50th 100% for 9th- 150th

100 days thereafter up to

1 50 days/calendar year

day/calendar year day/calendar year

Blood Pays all costs exceot
nonreoiacement fees

oiooa deductible i

for first 3 pints in

each benefit oenod

Pays all costs

exceot payment of

deductible

(equal to costs for

first 3 pints) each
calendar vear.

Part A blood deductible

reduced to the extent

paid under PartB

All but blood

deductible (eoual to

costs for first 3

pints)

All but blood

deductible (equal to

costs for first 3

pints)

123-

U
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Model Regulation Service - October 1988

Parts
MEDICARE BENEFITS IN

Service

Parts A & 8:

Home Health

Services

Intermittent skilled

nursing care and other

services m the home
(daily skilled nursing

care for up to 21 days
or longer in some
cases)— 100% of

covered services and
30% of durable medical

equioment under doth

PartsA&B

Same as 88

1990

Intermittent skilled

nursing care for up to

7 days a week for up to

38 days allowing for

continuation of services

under unusual circum-

stances; other services.

— 100% of covered
services and 80% of

durable medical equip-

ment under both Parts

A&B

1991

Same as 90

PAHTB

Medical Expense:
Services of a

Physician/Outpatient

Services

Medical Supplies

Other than

Prescribed Orugs

80% of reasonable

charges after

an annual S75
deductible

80% after annual

S75 deductible

30% of reasonable
charges after S75
annual deductible

until out-of-pocket

maximum is reached.

100% of reasonable
charges are covered
for remainder of

calendar year

Same as 90

Blood 80% of costs except

nonreplacement fees

(blood deductible)

for first 3 pints m
each benefit period

after S75 deductible

Pays 80% of all costs

except payment of

deductible (equal to

costs for first 3

pints) each calendar

year

Same as 89 Same as 89

Mammography
Screening

80% of approved charge
for elderly and disabled

Medicare beneficianes •

exams available every

other year for women
65 & over

Same as 90

Out-of-Pocket

Maximum
S1.370 consisting of Si.370-will be adjusted

Part B S75 deductible, annually by Secretary of

Part B blood deductible Health and Human
and 20% co-insurance Services

Outpatient

Prescnption

Orugs

There is a S550 total

deductible applicable

to home IV drug and
immunosuppressive
drug therapies as

noted below

Covereq after S600
deductible suoject to

50% co-insurance

Copyright NAIC 1988
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Medicare Supplement Minimum Standards Regulation

PartB

MEDICARE BENEFITS IN

(cont'd)

Service '988 •989 1990 1991

PARTB

Home IV- 30% of IV therapy drugs 80% of IVtheraoy
Orug Therapy suoiect to SS50 deduct- arugs suoiect to

ible (deductible waived stanaara arug deduct-
if hometneraoy is a ible (deductible waived
continuation of therapy if hometneraoy isa

initiated in a hospital] continuation of theraoy

drugs initiated in a

^osoual)

immunosuppresive 30%ofcostsounng Same as 88 Same as 88 for first Same as 90
Orug Theraoy first year following year following covered t suoiect to 3600

a covered organ transplant: 50% of deductible)

transplant ( no costs dunng2na and
speciaJ drug deduct- following years (suoject

ible:onrytne to 5550 deductible)

regular Pan 3
deductible i

ResoneCare In-home care for

Benefit cnronically dependent
individual covered
for up to 80 hours
after either the out-

of-oocxet limit or the

outpatient drug deduct-

ible nas been met

123-16
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Mr. Florio. Thank you very much.
Mr. Pomeroy. Thank you.

Mr. Florio. Dr. Firman.

STATEMENT OF JAMES P. FIRMAN

Mr. Firman. Thank you. United Seniors is a regional nonprofit
organization representing 10,000 older people in the Washington
area. Our mission is to enable seniors to remain healthy, independ-
ent and financially secure, and to provide consumer information,
research and advocacy to help people be informed consumers and
make the right choices about health care and health financing. We
do not sell insurance; we do not take any money from insurance
companies; we're not affiliated with any insurance companies.
United Seniors currently operates a health insurance help line.

It's a free service to its members. We help consumers to under-
stand their current coverage under Medicare and their supple-

ments, to learn if and where they have duplicate coverage and to

make informed comparisons between plans.

By providing this service to older people on a day to day basis,

we come face to face with many of the problems involved in the
sale of Medigap policies. First of all, let me say although I'm not
going to address it indepth, we and our members share with you
and others the deep concern, confusion and outrage about the fact

that premiums are going up as much as 75 percent on Medigap
policies, despite the fact that most of them are clearly covering less

than they have in the past.

I would like to, however, address four problems areas that stand
out at this time. First of all, the problem of duplicative and wasted
coverage is not going away. Despite the Baucus amendment and
the recent passage of the catastrophic legislation, the problem per-

sists and appears to be getting worse.
Each week we encounter several cases among our membership of

individuals who are quite clearly overinsured and have duplicative

coverage. The amount of this duplication can range anywhere from
$300 to $500 to as high as $6,000 or $7,000, and is consistent with
the testimony of the previous panel. In general, there seem to be
two categories of victims.

The first category consists of individuals who have four, five or

more policies. These people tend to have lower fixed incomes, be
vulnerable to scare tactics, and have bought policies generally both
through the mail and as a result of high pressure face to face sales

tactics.

But there's a second and more prevalent group of persons with
duplicative coverage who do not get as much attention. These are
people who already have one good Medigap policy, usually through
their employer, and then buy another plan, often a group plan sold

by a nonprofit organization. For example, our records show that

the single most common form of duplicative coverage among our
membership is older persons who have a Blue Cross and Blue
Shield plan and then buy a AARP/Prudential plan. Both plans are
good by themselves but in combination do not provide any substan-
tial extra coverage that is of significant value to consumers. People
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with this form of duplicate coverage tend to be older people with
middle incomes.
The second problem of grave concern to us is that there is a per-

vasive industry-wide tactic to circumvent the intent of the Baucus
amendment. As I understand it, the Baucus amendment is de-

signed to prevent companies from knowingly selling duplicative or
wasted coverage to older people.
However, it is a pervasive industry-wide tactic that we've ob-

served to avoid the requirement by simply not asking people about
their current coverage. This is something that virtually everybody
is doing, the big companies, the little companies, the individual
plans, the group plans. This is a huge loophole that enables compa-
nies and agents to circumvent the intent of the Baucus amendment
and is, I believe, responsible for much of the duplication that cur-

rently exists today.
A third major concern that we have is that hospital indemnity

plans are still being sold to Medicare beneficiaries with Medigap
policies. As the GAO reported last year, hospital indemnity plans
have always been of dubious value for older people. Now with the
extension of hospital coverage under Medicare, there is even less

reason for people with Medigap policies to buy indemnity plans.

There probably isn't an insurance expert alive in this country who
would tell you that it makes sense for an older person with a Medi-
gap policy to buy an indemnity plan.

Yet unfortunately, many companies are still aggressively mar-
keting these dubious plans to older people, even if they have Medi-
gap policies. This is an indefensible practice that should not be al-

lowed to continue.
A fourth problem that we have observed and we're quite con-

cerned about the fact, is that the group policies, often not regulated
by Baucus amendment, are contributing significantly to the prob-
lem of duplicate and wasted coverage. The rationale for exempting
these groups from Baucus is weakening.

It is no longer safe for a consumer to presume that plans are
automatically—that group plans are automatically more benevo-
lent or better deals for consumers. Nonprofit organizations that en-

dorse or market plans should have a particular responsibility to

protect their members against duplicate coverage. Yet clearly,

group policies are contributing significantly to the problem. In fact,

some of the large groups are still marketing hospital indemnity
plans to their members. This is reprehensible and indefensible.

What can be done about this? We have four recommendations to

present today. First of all, we believe that the Baucus amendment
should be strengthened to require agents and companies to ask a
person about their current coverage and to inform them if their

purchase of their plan will result in duplicate or wasted coverage.

This would go a long way to closing this huge loophole in the law
that now exists.

A second recommendations is that the sale of hospital indemnity
plans to older persons with Medigap plans should be banned. I'd

like to note that New Jersey has already banned the sale of hospi-

tal indemnity plans as far as I understand it, and I believe that

this should be picked up on a national basis. A weaker fallback po-

sition would be to require that the marketing literature for indem-
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nity plans include a stern warning that such plans are of limited
value and probably not needed by people with Medicare.
A third recommendation is that the Congress should consider

regulating group policies under the Baucus amendment. At mini-
mum, I believe it's essential that a clear message and a stern warn-
ing should be issued to providers of group insurance plans and to

the nonprofit organizations endorsing and marketing these insur-

ance products, that if they don't clean up their acts, they will be
subject to the same regulation as individual policies.

But our fourth recommendation relates to the fact that better

regulations alone cannot solve the problems of duplicate and
wasted coverage. Mr. Pomeroy and his colleagues, I think, are
doing an admirable job in a complex and changing market, of seek-
ing to regulate some of the more serious abuses. But they cannot
do the job alone.

If we are going to continue to rely on the private market to fill

gaps in Medicare, we need to find ways to ensure that it's possible

for consumers to make informed choices. Congress or the States
should consider levying a 1 percent assessment on all insurance
premiums from the companies to pay for State-administered con-

sumer information and counseling efforts, such as they have in

California, which would do much to combat the serious national
problem.
One percent of a $13 billion industry is $130 million, which could

help the States and the counties fund the types of education pro-

grams that are going to be necessary for people to make informed
choices.

In summary, the problems of rising cost of care, of duplicate and
wasted coverage are unfortunately not going away. Decisive actions
are needed to protect millions of older consumers. We urge the
Congress to take the actions that are necessary in this session.

Thank you for considering these views.
Mr. Florio. Thank you very much to both of our witnesses. Mr.

Firman, let me ask you the question that I just raised in previous
panels, since I assume that many of the people you interact with,

at least some of them, may be Federal employees. It's my under-
standing and Mr. Pomeroy, please feel free to contribute to an
answer if you can—it's my understanding that the Federal Govern-
ment, I assume it's the Office of Personnel Management, has al-

ready stated that there will be a decrease of premium rebate of

sorts, for the duplicative coverage between catastrophic care cover-

age, part A presumably, and the Federal health insurance program
that covers Federal employees.
Do you know if that's the case? It's my understanding that it is,

and then I would just ask if anybody can share with us how it is

that we can have a reduction there and yet not see the reductions
in the other areas?
Mr. Firman. Well, in fact, in bottom line terms, most Federal

employees are paying a lot more for health insurance this year
than they did last year. The effect of the extended Medicare bene-
fits for most Federal employees averaged out to a saving of $3 a
month when they went through these complicated calculations or

$36 a year.
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But they're both—many of the Federal—retired Federal employ-
ees are paying the new catastrophic premium or surtax, whatever
we choose to call it. In addition, the premiums under the supple-
mental plans are going up anyway, because of other expenses.
So you might assert that they are going up $36 less than they

would have gone up. But in fact many Federal employees are
paying a lot more for their insurance this year.
Mr. Florio. I assume, though, that's going to be the response of

the insurance industry people as well, that if there's an increase
going up—maybe it's not fair to anticipate what they're going to

say—but I would assume that conceivably they will say that they
have factored in whatever little savings there is, but there are
other factors that dictate that the rates go up beyond that.

Mr. Firman. There clearly are other factors contributing to in-

creasing costs. In our view, they don't seem to be justified—justify

the level of increases that are incurred.
Mr. Florio. Yes. Let me just, as an aside almost, share with you

my frustration in the whole area of health care, because what we
have is almost three forces at work that ironically seem to be at
cross purposes. We're spending much, much more in the health
care delivery system than anybody else on the face of the earth. It

is one of the areas that we have the highest cost accelerations in, I

think 15 percent, certainly higher than the cost of living in gener-
al. Now we're saying all of that money going into the system,
many, if not most, if not all of the health care providers are telling

us they're not getting enough in order to exist. Then layered on top
of that, we have no dispute about the fact that substantial numbers
of people in this country aren't even getting minimal and in some
instances are getting no health care.

Think about that. That's mind-boggling. More money going into

the system, the people that are delivering the care aren't getting
enough money, they say, and then there are massive numbers of

people who are falling through the cracks, who can't afford to get

sick.

That may be beyond the scope of this panel, but it certainly is a
national policy dilemma that someone's got to deal with, and I sus-

pect part of what we're dealing with today is a manifestation of

that supreme irony that is not being addressed. Commissioner, do
you have any observations on that?
Mr. Pomeroy. I do, Mr. Chairman. Insurance and the price for

insurance premiums has to reflect the cost of the component items
the insurance coverage is paying for. I think that the health—the
cost of health care is simply on a runaway inflation course that has
sorely strained the ability to maintain the private health insurance
market.
Mr. Florio. But at the same time, the insurance industry cannot

be a passive observer of this, just sort of a cost plus arrangement
passing on things. There's an argument that could be made that

the industry perhaps should be playing a more aggressive role in

trying to reinforce appropriate controls. Are you sensing that that

is happening?
Mr. Pomeroy. Mr. Chairman, cost containment efforts by insur-

ance companies has increased. Certainly this decade those activi-

ties have increased a great deal. Initially, it was expected they



52

would result in ringing more fat out of medical billings than they
actually have ended up doing. In other words, it was projected that
they could save more money than they have.

I think they have to do more, and when I get rate increase, pre-

mium rate increase filings, as a regulator it's the single worst part
of my job. We have people, as have testified to in the prior panel

—

fixed incomes, forced to evaluate going without necessities of living

to keep their coverage in place or go without insurance coverage
and the premium increases keep coming into our office, based on
rising claims costs.

I think the insurance industry has to do everything it possibly

can to contain the costs of medical providers. But I think medical
providers have to do more by way of self-restraint in order to some-
how level out this runaway inflation.

Mr. Firman. Two quick observations. It's obviously a complex
issue, but one very important component of the fact that health
care costs are running away is the fact that there are simply too
many doctors in this country, and we're turning out too many and
each of these doctors has a lot of control.

They can tell patients to come back for more visits; they do more
procedures and that's very difficult for even insurance companies
to regulate. I think we have to look at the question of the number
of doctors and the control that they have of the system.
The second point I think is important, there are only two coun-

tries in the Western world that have the same inequities and in-

equalities in their health care system as you've described, and
that's South Africa and the United States, and they're both charac-
terized by the fact that there is no comprehensive national pro-

gram. So as long as we have these piecemeal approaches, we're
going to have these problems.
Mr. Florio. There is also an aspect that is unique to the health

care industry that I do not think exists in any other industry.
Every other industry, in order to be productive, is attempting to

become technologically more proficient and that in many instances,
shifting to technology is a very capital-intensive undertaking. How-
ever, to maintain productivity, those other industries, whether it be
shipbuilding, automobiles, anything—they become less labor inten-

sive, and therefore, productivity increases as one can save the costs

of the labor intensity that is compensated for by the technology in-

tensity.

This industry is not doing that and maybe cannot do it, because
the high expense of the technology going into health care is not
being compensated by lower labor costs. This is a hands-on indus-
try where labor costs are going up equally with the technology, so
there is something almost amiss in this whole system that runs
counter to all of the other forces that we see at work in other in-

dustries.

Commissioner, let me ask you if you have a policy, and if you do
not, should you have a policy of not accepting rate increases from
companies that are not in compliance with the Baucus rule. Some-
one comes in and they are at a 50-percent ratio, and they want a
20-percent increase, shouldn't you have a policy or shouldn't there
be a policy that if you are not in compliance, you are going to have
to eat a little bit at least to get up to what the law requires, and
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then we will talk about rate increases beyond that. Is there any
such policy in existence?
Mr. Pomeroy. Yes, there is, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Florio. Then, how do we have all of these companies that

are below the 60-percent loss payout asking for increases of rates?
Mr. Pomeroy. If a company is below the 60-percent loss payout,

they probably will not receive, in a prior-approval setting, a rate
adjustment. Loss ratio, in and of itself, though, has proven to be a
difficult regulatory tool to use. I testified before this very commit-
tee about North Dakota's intention to go after companies with low
loss ratios and force some rate rollbacks, and in each instance, we
ended up with an actuarial explanation from the companies that
was plausible to the point where we did not feel we could beat it in

an administrative hearing.
Mr. Florio. This is a very important aspect of insurance regula-

tion—everybody using different systems, nobody talking in common
languages—I had always held out the hope. We have had some dis-

cussions in the past about uniform solvency, uniform liquidation

procedures and things of that sort, and frankly, you and other rep-

resentatives of your organization always expressed to me your hope
that there is going to be this uniformity. We will all be playing by
the same actuarial understandings and accounting procedures, and
then you go and you commend that we pass these model codes, and
then, everyone, predictably, goes and ignores them.

In this context can we at least talk about uniform procedures so
that we can tell if State X and State Y are operating from the
same assumptions to make a determination that someone is or is

not in compliance with the Federal law on the 60-percent payout?
Mr. Pomeroy. Mr. Chairman, in this case, there is that assur-

ance. In order to qualify as a State with—the Baucus standards
and the revised Baucus standards that went hand in hand with the
catastrophic care amendments to the Medicare program require a
State to have a minimum regulatory framework or those policies

marketed in that State cannot be certified.

Mr. Florio. When does that sanction take place?
Mr. Pomeroy. That is presently—has been in place since the

Baucus standard was initially adopted. We were given 90 days to

bring revised standards into place after the passage of catastrophic
and the NAIC accomplished that objective. States then put in place
transition regulations and are in the process of having legislation

enacted which put in place the new Baucus standards, and those
include a requirement that the loss ratios and supporting data be
filed with the insurance commissioner. Now, if a State does not
have that as part of its regulatory scheme, it will not be certified

by HCFA, the Health Care Financing Administration.
Mr. Florio. You mentioned State legislation. Let's assume a

State chooses not to pass the legislation either totally or not in the
form that is being recommended. At what point does someone say
that this is sort of a charade?
Mr. Pomeroy. Over half the States have already adopted the new

regulatory framework, and let's follow your hypothetical; a State

refuses to adopt that. Products cannot be sold as Medicare supple-

ment products in that State unless they would then get a Federal
certification from the Health Care Financing Administration,
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which would impose federally the same minimum standards that
the States are adopting.
Mr. Florio. But I guess I really want to know what—if there is

the drop-dead date, when is it? If I have you back here 2 years
from now and you tell me that we have these systems in place, but
we have this same list of companies that are selling at 50 percent
as opposed to 60 percent—is that something that I could expect to

happen?
Mr. Pomeroy. In fact, the date is September 20, 1989. States have

until that time to get the new—the revised Baucus standards into

place.

Mr. Florio. We have Baucus since 1980. It is now 1989, and you
are telling me that if I am here next year, which I am hopeful not
to be, but if I am here next year and I invite you, and it is after

September of 1989, you are going to be able to represent to me that
there is no insurance policy, Medigap policy being marketed that
does not at least have a 60-percent payout ratio.

Mr. Pomeroy. Mr. Chairman, first of all, before the catastrophic
revisions to Medicare, the Baucus standards were enacted in 46 of

the 50 States in the GAO study on that issue.

Mr. Florio. But how do we have this list then?
Mr. Pomeroy. The list of
Mr. Florio. The list of all the companies—the majority of compa-

nies that are selling not in compliance with the Baucus.
Mr. Pomeroy. The Baucus standards required expected loss

ratios to meet 60 percent. Now, the revisements require actual loss

ratios, which is what regulators have been looking at as well. The
expected loss ratio is substantiated at the time initial filing is made
by the ultimate actuarial projections and what the claims experi-

ence will be. The tricky thing about loss ratios and what makes
them inadequate, in my opinion, as a regulatory tool is that loss

incidence will vary depending on the length of time a policy is in

the hands of an insured, and so, if I have recently purchased a
policy, chances are I will not have filed a claim. The longer I hold
the policy, there will be health claims filed.

When you look at a loss ratio, you need to make certain you
have, basically, a mature experience pool. In other words, the poli-

cies have been in the hands of the consumers a reasonable amount
of time and there is not a disproportionate number of policies that
have only recently been marketed. In the case of North Dakota's
regulatory efforts, the actuarial justifications made by the compa-
nies with low loss ratios is that there is a disproportionate group of

consumers within that policy block that have held the policy a rel-

atively short period of time and it is therefore not mature loss ratio

experience.
Mr. Florio. Won't that always be a potential copout for not en-

forcing the law? I mean isn't that always going to be something
that can be offered as evidence of the fact that, yes, we are only, in

my State, at 55 percent, but there has been a whole bunch of new
policies that have been sold.

Mr. Pomeroy. Those arguments are always available to them on
the loss ratio. Now, as a policy pool matures—for example, Blue
Cross and Blue Shield in North Dakota has 50,000 of the 80,000

Medicare recipients in their Medicare supplement policy. That is a
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actuarial mature pool with a reasonable spread of risk, new in-

sureds as opposed to people that have held the policy for many
years. So, their loss ratio data is very good. They would not get
away with those arguments in that circumstance.
The key, though, to regulatory rate enforcement is at the time

rate increases or decreases are sought, when there is a filing made
and the actuarial data laid out to support the rate increase or de-
crease. In North Dakota, the increases or decreases, and we have
seen both of them after the enactment of catastrophic, have been
supported by actuarial loss experience actually realized on the
claims paid out for that particular policy.

Mr. Florio. I assume that would not be the case in the non-prior-
approval State.

Mr. Pomeroy. You are correct, except that presently, under the
new Baucus requirements, there will be a requirement that loss

ratios and supporting loss data be on file with each insurance com-
missioner.
Mr. Florio. So what?
Mr. Pomeroy. That will allow them—that will give them the in-

formation to do with what they want.
Mr. Florio. Could go back and roll back somebody's increase?
Mr. Pomeroy. Yes.
Mr. Florio. Let me ask the commissioner—we have been hearing

from insurance commissioners across the country that they do not
have the capability of dealing with the things that they are sup-
posed to be handling. In anticipation of things going forward to re-

alistically assume that someone's going to have the ability to go
back and have the resources to look at what took place and initiate

actions to roll things back, is that realistic?

Mr. Pomeroy. I think that if a given company would have, for an
extended period of time, an unacceptably low loss ratio, then our
insurance department would appropriately look at it. I do think
that rate regulation at the time the filing is made is kind of an un-
dersung part of rate review and rate enforcement.
Taking place today, as has taken place over the last few weeks,

since the enactment—since January 1, as these filings have come
in, there are rate analysts in the insurance departments, particu-

larly in the prior-approval jurisdictions, but also in the file-and-use

and use-and-file jurisdictions that are reviewing whether the sup-

porting data warrants that rate increase and decrease, and as Illi-

nois has reported to us and is similar in experience in my State, a
lot of the increases sought are chopped back based on the fact that
the underlying actuarial data did not support the request.

Mr. Florio. Let me yield to the gentleman from Utah.
Mr. Nielson. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I have been in two other sub-

committees today, and I have not heard the testimony, but I do
have some questions of, particularly, Dr. Firman. My questions

have to do with catastrophic health insurance. I am sure that that

is the focus, and I note the opening statements of Mr. Florio and
Representative Ritter.

What happens—when the catastrophic health care takes place,

what happens to the premiums that were paid to have health in-

surance at where they were being employed? For example, if a
person achieves some health benefits, often sacrificing additional



56

salary he could have otherwise had for those health benefits, and
then has to pay for them a second time with catastrophic health
care, what happens to the extra money there? Does the insurance
company benefit and pocket that extra money and not provide it,

or does the employer who paid for that get a windfall? Something
is happening to that extra money.
Mr. Firman. For older people who are still working, is that the

question?
Mr. Nielson. No, I am talking about older people who have re-

tired, who developed a health insurance program while they were
employed, often bargaining for that with their employer either

through their union or through their trade organization or individ-

ually, and they have now obtained health insurance to take care of

them. Catastrophic health care comes along and wipes all of that
out and says you are all going to go back to the same starting

point. Those who made some provisions and those that do not all

start at the same point.

What about those who made such provision? Are they going to be
embittered because they made provisions which now are of no
value to them? Is the insurance company who has contracted to

pay for that health—is he getting a windfall, or is the employer
who no longer has to provide it getting a windfall? Who is getting
the windfall?
Mr. Firman. Well, the jury is still out on some of that. The main-

tenance of provisions in the catastrophic legislation say that com-
panies are supposed to pass that on to their retirees in one form or

another.
Mr. Nielson. In what form?
Mr. Firman. In the case of the Federal Government, it resulted

for most people in an increase of $36 less than the increase would
have been otherwise. In the case of the private companies, they
have until the end of, I believe, September or October to decide
what they are going to do. Some may give the same song and dance
that we are only going to raise your rates by $100 instead of $135.

They are supposed to pass it on. Most of the companies and bene-
fits managers are not showing their cards until they have to, which
is the end of the third quarter.
Mr. Nielson. Can you sell that statement to your seniors?

Mr. Firman. Well, I tell them. I mean I do not justify it, because
I do not know what the justification is, but we are not selling in-

surance, so we do not have to justify it.

Mr. Nielson. Well, don't you? I mean you are representing
United Seniors Health Cooperatives. Don't you have to explain to

them why their rates still go up.

Mr. Firman. Well, all we do is explain to them that they are
going up and explain to them that we do not understand why they
are going up. We are not an insurer, so we do not have any—we
cannot provide the explanation, just the facts.

Mr. Nielson. All you can say is they are going up, but they are
going up less than they would have had this fine program not been
adopted?
Mr. Firman. That is the rationale that the insurance companies

are giving, and I do not buy it.
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Mr. Nielson. That does not work for me in town meetings, and I

want to know how you sell that to your membership.
Mr. Firman. Well, I do not sell it. I mean we are a consumer or-

ganization, and I think you should ask the insurance industry. I do
not think that there is a total explanation other than the fact, I

think, that companies see this as a way to maximize revenues,
which is that they can get the increases. They will lose some
people, but they will not lose enough in the sense that the total

dollars coming in will not be maximized. So, I think it is an appro-
priate strategy from the point of view of a company seeking to

maximize revenues.
The question is is it an appropriate social policy, and I think it is

not, and I think what this whole discussion brings up, and the dis-

cussion with Mr. Pomeroy, is that there are inherent limits to the
regulatory approach, and I think that what we have done in this

country is basically most older people got their health insurance
through their employers. They had somebody watching for them,
and they only had 1, 2, or 3 good choices, and once they have come
in Medicare, we are throwing them to the wolves.
For some 31 million individuals, you are out there on your own

now. You figure out what you need. You try to make a good choice,

and I think it is unrealistic to expect that we are not going to have
a system where there is going to be a lot of abuse, a lot of people
who are overinsured, and a lot of confused people. That is not going
to change.
Mr. Nielson. My whole point is most people at retirement age

are going to be overinsured when you add the catastrophic health
care to their private health care through their employment plus
Medicare. They are overinsured. There is double coverage, double
payment for all of these things. The question is couldn't we do a lot

better than that. Couldn't we have made the act voluntary, for ex-

ample? Could we not have said this is how much coverage you
need. You only have to pay for the difference you have not already
paid for. Couldn't we have done some of those kinds of things?
Mr. Firman. Absolutely. I think that—you know, before you

came in, I recommended that we take 1 percent in premium dollars

and use it to educate and inform consumers; that is one approach.
The other approach is to take that $13 billion which is now being
spent on policies and add it to the Medicare system and cover these
gaps, so people would only have one insurance company again,

Medicare, and not two, and that would clearly be more efficient

and probably we could cover the uninsured older people who do not
have the Medigap policies.

So, we are just inherently in an inefficient system, and we can
patch it up and patch it up, but the problems are not going to go
away, and the problems of low loss ratios are not going to improve.
What we have coming into effect next year is essential a stop-loss

measure for the Medigap policies, and then all these companies can
do is lose $2,000, maximum payout for most of their plans, and
they are going to charge $600 or $700 a year for it, and all we have
done, really, is shore up and take away the risk in the insurance
industry. So, I have severe problems with it.

Mr. Nielson. One quick question to Mr. Pomeroy on the same
subject. You are an insurance commissioner.
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Mr. Pomeroy. Yes.
Mr. Nielson. What has happened? What does exactly happen?

You take a lady who has worked for a company for a number of
years. She has a good health insurance policy. She took that in lieu

of salary in some instances, and then when she retires, she has
now catastrophic health care which she has to pay for through a
surtax and so forth. Does she have a right to be upset, number
one?
Mr. Pomeroy. Congressman, they certainly are upset.

Mr. Nielson. All right. Second, if they have a right to be upset,

what do we do about it from our standpoint? Kill the bill? Do we
postpone it? Do we just make it voluntary? What should we do to

solve the problem of double payment for health insurance, which I

think is the problem of most people?
Mr. Pomeroy. I think the frustration with the Catastrophic
Mr. Nielson. I am not blaming the insurance company. The in-

surance company didn't enact catastrophic health care. I blame us,

but what can we do to fix it?

Mr. Pomeroy. Those questions, Congressman, go far beyond the
powers of the humble insurance regulator.

Mr. Nielson. Don't you have some statement about rates and
don't you have some influence and so forth?

Mr. Pomeroy. I believe that catastrophic care extensions to the
Medicare program are of great assistance to those individuals who
in the past have not carried Medicare Supplement coverages.
Those individuals who have carried Medicare Supplement cover-

ages are realizing extra costs and are frustrated.
They have even in instances where premiums have gone up for

private coverage, the premiums would have gone up further but for

the enactment of Catastrophic. That doesn't mean they are getting
a nice refund for a lower premium rate.

Mr. Nielson. I grant some were helped but the majority it was
no help at all and in fact extra cost for something they already
had.

I yield back the time in the interests of the next panel.
Mr. Florio. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Let me express our appreciation to this panel. I would like to

make one last observation, because I think there might have been
some confusion. What we're talking about, if someone worked as a
UAW employee all their lives and they now have a fully paid in-

surance program the impression I thought that might have been
created is somehow someone is out there with that, with Medicare,
and then buying Medigap policies, and that really is not the norm.
Mr. Firman. It's not as unusual
Mr. Florio. What we're talking about is people who have no

other policies and are exclusively dependent upon Medicare, who
then go and buy Medigap to supplement the gaps that are not
picked up by either Medicare or another independent insurance or
employment paid, employee contributed to, long term program.
Mr. Firman. Well, the New York Times just had a story. You

could ask the health insurance industry about it because it is their

own data. That summer I think it was 35 or 40 percent of people
with Medigap policies had more than one policy, so an awful lot of

people do have a Medigap policy and then may buy more.



59

Mr. Florio. How many of those people are people who have paid
for, either employer paid for or employee contributed to paid for
health insurance programs. They retire. Those plans stay in effect.

They are covered by Medicare. How many of those people are out
buying Medigap?
Mr. Firman. At least, as I reported earlier, at least one example

of that, people who have Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans, one-
third of all the cases if duplicate coverage that we have among our
membership are Blue Cross plus AARP/Prudential so it is a very
common kind of thing.

Mr. Florio. Let me thank this panel very much for its help.
Let me move rapidly to our last panel and to thank them for

their patience. We are pleased to have Ms. Linda Jenckes, Vice
President, Federal Affairs, of the Health Insurance Association of
America, and Mr. Alan Spielman, who is the Executive Director of
the Government Programs—Government Programs Director of
Blue Cross and Blue Shield, and Ms. Jenckes is going to be accom-
panied by Mr. Robert Shapland, Vice President and Actuary,
Mutual of Omaha Insurance Company.
We welcome you to our hearing. We are pleased to have you

here. Your statements will be put into the record in their entirety.

You may feel free to proceed.
Ms. Jenckes, happy to hear from you.

STATEMENTS OF LINDA JENCKES, VICE PRESIDENT, HEALTH IN-

SURANCE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, ACCOMPANIED BY
ROBERT B. SHAPLAND, VICE PRESIDENT, MUTUAL OF OMAHA
INSURANCE CO.; AND ALAN P. SPIELMAN, GOVERNMENT PRO-
GRAMS DIRECTOR, BLUE CROSS AND BLUE SHIELD ASSOCIA-
TION

Ms. Jenckes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Nielson. With
me as you mentioned is Bob Shapland with the Mutual of Omaha
and we will be delighted to answer some of the questions and hope-
fully clear up some of the confusion on the Medicare Catastrophic
law because indeed it is confusing for beneficiaries, Members of

Congress and everyone because of the, you know, multitude of ben-
efit changes that did take place in the law.

I would just like to begin by saying that the insurance industry
is doing everything it can to make sure that the transition goes as

smoothly as possible. We did in fact work with your committee as

well as other Congressional committees, the Department of Health
and Human Services and the National Association of Insurance
Commissioners to guarantee continuity of coverage for policyhold-

ers during this very indeed confusing period.

As a result of our prior and ongoing efforts, the Catastrophic bill

included clear provisions requiring that all Medicare supplement
policies be amended to eliminate any duplication with the expand-
ed Medicare benefits by January 1 of 1989.

As each stage, and there are three implementing stages of the

law, as each stage is phased in over the next 3 years, private insur-

ers must in all cases (1) inform policyholders of the change, (2)

issue policy riders eliminating any duplicate coverage, and (3) begin
rate adjustment proceedings with the State insurance departments
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in order to guarantee all policyholders that they get appropriate
premium adjustment for the amended coverage.
Again I emphasize these steps are required for all Medicare sup-

plement policies in force.

Beneficiaries with employer-provided health insurance to supple-
ment Medicare are getting cash rebates or new benefits as required
by what is called the maintenance of effort provision in the cata-

strophic gap. This applies to both Federal and private sector work-
ers.

We have found from our experience in the private sector side

that most employers are providing in fact a rebate. They have until

the end of the year to do so, but it must be retroactive to January
1, 1989.

Mr. Florio. That's a $3 we understand?
Ms. Jenckes. No. The HCFA actuaries have estimated it to be

$65.

Mr. Florio. You mentioned Federal employees. The Federal em-
ployees have represented to us that they are going to get a $3 dis-

count.
Ms. Jenckes. That is my understanding. I do not know, Mr.

Chairman, how the Office of Personnel Management calculated
that difference.

To my knowledge all of the provisions in the Medicare Cata-
strophic legislation have been taken by State insurance regulatory
officials and I am not going to really go into that because I think
Commissioner Pomeroy really testified to the fact that they met all

of their obligations by time certain. They did in fact revise the
standards by September of this year—excuse me, of 1988, as soon
as the law had passed to give insurance companies the go-ahead so

we could begin amending our policies.

I will also say that they had a very short period of time to amend
those former existing what is referred to as Baucus Standards set-

ting forth the minimum benefits that all insurance companies
must offer if they in fact do sell a policy described as a Medicare
supplemental policy.

There were in fact some benefit changes to those policies as a
result of the Medicare Catastrophic law.
We as you, however, have been inundated with mail and benefi-

ciary concerns really do tend to focus on two issues: the rising pre-

miums for Medicare supplemental policies and the new tax sur-

charge that many seniors must pay for benefits that were already
provided by employer health plans or Medicare Supplement Poli-

cies.

I would like to discuss with you for a few moments the factors

that are really causing those Medicare supplemental premiums to

rise. The new tax, however, I think lies within the jurisdiction of

Congress.
Why are the Medicare premiums rising?

Let s talk about the one good aspect first.

Mr. Florio. What, are the Medicare premiums rising?

Ms. Jenckes. Medicare supplemental premiums rising. I would
like to address the one I think positive aspect of the Catastrophic
bill and I should mention for the record that we did oppose it while
it was being considered by Congress because we felt long term care
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was the missing ingredient that in terms of good protection that
Medicare beneficiaries needed.
But I think the one benefit that did in fact have a positive effect

on Medicare beneficiaries is the hospital changes that took place.

In other words, the Federal Government in the first stage, just
this first year, has assumed all financial liability for beneficiaries
who stay in the hospital for more than 60 days or who might enter
the hospital more than one time during the year.
Fewer than 180,000 of Medicare's 33 million beneficiaries incur

hospital stays of 60 days or longer and relatively few beneficiaries
enter a hospital more than once during the same year. However,
for those that do this will be a very important benefit but for these
reasons this new Federal liability does not in actuarial terms repre-
sent a significant shift in claims costs because again few people
will exceed it, but again those that do will be greatly benefitted.

Now according to the actuaries at HCFA, the full actuarial value
of the new catastrophic hospital and skilled nursing home benefits
which did also improve, which went into effect in January, is $65
per year per beneficiary and again that is the same amount that
employers would use, private employers would use and I would pre-

sume that the Federal Office of Personnel Management would have
used in calculating the rebates that should have been given.

Now we estimate that this factor alone for our private policies

should be in the area of an 8 to 12 percent reduction in the cost of

a Medicare supplemental policy. However, there are many other
significant factors which have driven up the cost in some cases of

some of the Medicare supplemental premiums, and I would like to

comment on those.

Number one is just the fact that the Medicare Part A deductible
was increased from $540 to $560 in 1989. One quarter or 8 million

of the 32 million Medicare beneficiaries are expected to enter the
hospital at least once this year and the vast majority of our Medi-
care supplemental policies will be covering the cost of that deducti-

ble.

Now the average cost in terms of just raw claims experience for

that one single benefit alone is approximately $5 per beneficiary or

approximately 1.5 percent.
Mr. Florio. Wasn't that calculated by HCFA in making their de-

terminations as to what the benefits were, the actuarial benefits?

Ms. Jenckes. When they looked at the actuarial benefits they
looked at everything. As you will recall, the original Medicare law
had coverage from the first through the 60th day, 60th through the

90th, the 90th through 150th.

There is a whole system of changes so when they calculated it

they looked at all the benefit changes that would be taking place.

As was mentioned before, the skilled nursing benefit did change in

terms of the amount of copayments from the first to the eighth day
rather than what it had been before, up to 150 days.

Mr. Florio. I guess I just want to get it clearer, the $65 per

saving is done rolling in all of those considerations. To go now and
to pull back and talk about $5 for this—I mean I'm not sure how
germane that is.

Ms. Jenckes. Well, the actual deductible has gone up $20 per

beneficiary and that is a liability on the part of the beneficiary still
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and that is one of the provisions that we are still able to supple-
ment under the new law.

So in other words the beneficiary if he or she did not have a
Medicare supplemental policy would now be liable for $560 out of
pocket that Medicare will not pay. Whether or not they have a
policy, someone will have to pay if they enter the hospital.

Mr. Florio. What has that got to do with the rate for the Medi-
gap program? If you are trying to point out that there are hard-
ships being imposed upon beneficiaries over and above the hard-
ship of the premium increases, the hardship of the new Medicare
rates, we accept that.

That is in a sense what it is we're talking about, but I guess I am
missing your point if in fact you are trying to move back from the
$65 estimated savings.

Are you telling me that in addition to the $65 savings there are
other costs that should have been rolled into the savings so as to

reduce the savings?
Ms. Jenckes. There are other factors that come into place which

at that time they could not calculate in terms of being able to talk

about a rebate, the large of its staggering medical cost, Mr. Chair-
man, to which I would be happy to get into now.
Mr. Florio. OK, but I guess if you are going to be talking about

excessive utilization, staggering costs, all of those things are factors

out here.

What I am trying to get clear is that the benefits, when you get
through all the different new factors, flow directly from catastroph-
ic health as contrasted with Medigap, if we believe these numbers,
is $65. So that if there is a premium increase someone can make
the argument that that's $65 less than would have been the case if

catastrophic care would have gone into effect.

Is that your position?
Mr. Nielson. If the chairman will yield. Ms. Jenckes is saying

$65 is the value of the catastrophic health care.

She hasn't told us how much it's costing—she hasn't come to

that but offsetting that somewhat is an increase in the deductible
and she is going to make some deductions from the $65 to see how
much it is really worth to them. I think that is where you are
headed. I hope that's where you are headed.
Ms. Jenckes. It is indeed.
Mr. Florio. If I could just retrieve the time. Increases in the de-

ductible were things that people will have to pay out of their own
pocket, presumably.
Ms. Jenckes. Or fortunately would have an insurance policy that

would pick up the deductible for them.
Mr. Florio. OK, so you are expanding, you are talking about ex-

panding the coverage beyond that. OK. I'm sorry.

Ms. Jenckes. Another factor that is affecting the increase, if you
will, in the cost of the premium is the fact that Congress approved
a 3-percent increase in the prevailing charges paid to participating
physicians in the Medicare program for primary care services.

This is something not induced by the insurance industry; this is

something that Congress did for the Medicare program. In addition
to which, they approved a 1-percent increase in the prevailing
charges for other Medicare covered services.
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Since Medicare supplemental policies are still required to pay
the 20 percent of Medicare allowable charges for which Medicare
beneficiaries are still liable, any increase, any Congressionally ap-
proved increase in the prevailing charges to physicians automati-
cally increases our cost by that same amount.
The fact, also, that Congress, in recent years, has kept Medicare

payment increases below inflation, or below what physicians ex-
pected, creates an additional incentive for some providers who do
not participate in the Medicare program to balance bill benefici-
aries. Some of our policies cover that, but the vast majority do not.

But they can turn around and bill the beneficiary for the amounts
that Medicare did not approve.
Now, despite experience normal increases in claims cost, many

companies report that premium increases were deferred in 1988
until it became clear exactly what type of Medicare catastrophic
bill was going to be passed. And I think you recall that at one
point, we talked about expanding it to include home health serv-

ices, even long-term care was under discussion. In fact, in a few
forums, when I had the opportunity to testify, there was, in fact, a
wholesale takeover, if you will, of the private market suggested.

So, many of our companies did not know the situation that they
would be dealing with in terms of being able to adequately price a
product in 1989, not knowing what benefits, in fact, Government
would be replacing. In addition to which, many deferred their pre-

mium increase as well because of this factor. And the net effect of

waiting was to further increase the premiums needed in 1989.

But perhaps one of the most significant factors, and it does apply
to Blue Cross and Blue Shield, as well as many of the commercial
companies, is the fact that insurers involved have started using a
concept called "area-specific rating." And many of the largest writ-

ers, as I've indicated before, formerly charged a single rate, an ab-

solutely flat rate, for each of their standard supplement policies.

This year, they began to move to charge individuals on the basis

of regional rating, charging higher premiums in those areas of the
country where medical care costs are the highest, and, conversely,
lower costs in parts of the country where they were lower.
For example, the American Association of Retired Persons has

—

their premiums have reportedly gone from $15.95 a month to

$27.95 a month, an increase of 75 percent, in portions of California,

Texas and Louisiana. However, they have reported that there will

be no premium increase for the very same policy in all of New
England.
Mr. Chairman, as you had mentioned before, the same policy, or

the most popular AARP policy, in the State of New Jersey has
gone up 33 percent. So, you will have these geographical variations,

which do make a difference, and I apologize that I do not have the
Utah figures.

According to a Blue Cross and Blue Shield spokesman—and I

know Alan will be addressing this, I'm sure—the national average
increase for all Blue Cross plan policies is 10 percent, with in-

creases as high as 33 percent in Ohio.
Now, while commercial insurers do not report their premium

rates to the HIAA, the Health Insurance Association, the trade as-

sociation, we have found, through an informal poll, that our aver-
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age increases for our companies in 1989 would appear to be in the
same range.
However—and Fd like to conclude by talking about the most im-

portant factor in terms of contributing to the high, or let's say in-

creasing cost of Medicare supplemental premiums. And that is ba-

sically the rising medical care cost equation overall.

I would like to just emphasize that the majority of the claims li-

ability for Medicare supplemental insurers stems again from the 20
percent of Medicare-approved Part B charges which are left for

beneficiaries to pay. And this line of business is virtually subject to

all the same forces that drive up the cost to the Medicare Part B
program. This is based on HCFA's own numbers.
Medicare Part B payments have doubled, in only 5 years, from

$13 billion in 1983 to $28 billion in 1988. And that's a compounded
rate of 16 percent per year.

Like Medicare Part B, Medicare supplement companies are
seeing huge increases in the volume of claims that they receive.

We suspect that, in part, this is due to debumbling of services. And
because of the diagnosis related grouping new method of payment
on the hospital side, many physicians are performing many of

those services on the out-patient side, and instead of having one
service performed in the hospital, can increase three- four- and
five-fold on the out-patient side.

I would just like to say, Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, that we are
seeing increases in both the cost and volume of medical claims
which exceed many of the savings that many of us had presumed
could come from the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act.

I think it's important to bear in mind also that this is just the
first year phase-in of the law; that the medical portion, or the new
cap will come into place for medical services next year.

Now, there are, as I mentioned, a large array of factors involved,

but I think only a drastic, nationwide solution to overall medical
care cost can really benefit, just not senior citizens, but all consum-
ers.

We understand that several Congressional committees of Con-
gress will be looking at physician reimbursement reform. We ap-

plaud those efforts. We, too, have a CEO-level task force looking at

it, after which we intend to go to our policyholders, largely employ-
ers, and find out what we all collectively can do to get a handle on
health care costs.

I would just like to add one other thing, and that is relative to

the uninsured. We at the Health Insurance Association are very
proud of the fact that we, in fact, have come up with a very com-
prehensive proposal for the 35 to 37 million estimated uninsureds
in this country, and we'd like to share that information and our
solutions with you when the time is appropriate.
Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Jenckes follows:]

Statement of Linda Jenckes, Health Insurance Association of America

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am Linda Jenckes, Vice Presi-

dent of Federal Affairs for the Health Insurance Association of America. The HIAA
is the principal trade association for the commercial health insurance industry with
about 330 member companies. HIAA companies write over 85 percent of the private
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health insurance available from insurance companies in this country. While 60
member companies underwrite private Medicare supplement policies, the top 10 car-

riers write the lions share of this business.
With me today is Robert Shapland, Vice President and Actuary for the Mutual of

Omaha Insurance Company, one of the Nations' largest health insurance companies
specializing in individual insurance and Medicare supplement policies. We are here
today to answer your questions regarding Medicare supplement premiums and the
impact that the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act has had on these policies.

I'd like to begin by saying that we empathize with you. Members of Congress
aren't the only ones having to explain to confused senior citizens the changes in

their benefits, premiums, and taxes that have come as a result of the catastrophic
legislation. The HIAA, its member companies, and their agents are also being inun-
dated with calls from reporters, consumer groups and policyholders seeking infor-

mation and explanations. I'm not sure anyone quite expected this degree of benefici-

ary disquiet.

The fact is, industry representatives spent a good deal of time during the consid-
eration of the catastrophic bill working with congressional committees to assure a
smooth transition for the 70 percent of Medicare beneficiaries who also have private
insurance to supplement Medicare. The HIAA also worked with the National Asso-
ciation of Insurance Commissioners and State insurance department officials to

guarantee continuity of coverage for policyholders during this confusing period.

As the fruit of these efforts, the catastrophic bill included clear provisions requir-

ing that all Medicare supplement policies be amended to eliminate any duplication
with the expanded Medicare benefits by January 1, 1989. As each stage of the cata-

strophic benefits are phased in over the next 3 years, private insurers must (1)

inform policyholders of the changes, (2) issue policy riders eliminating duplicate cov-

erage, and (3) commence rate adjustment proceedings with the State insurance de-

partments in order to guarantee that policyholders get appropriate premium adjust-

ment for the amended coverage. These steps are required for all Medicare supple-

ment policies in force. Beneficiaries with employer provided health insurance to

supplement Medicare are getting cash rebates or new benefits as required by the
"maintenance of effort" provision of the Catastrophic Act.

To my knowledge, all of the provisions in the catastrophic legislation which set

out the steps to be taken by State insurance regulatory officials to assure a swift

and efficient transition have occurred as planned and with little contention. The
National Association of Insurance Commissioners has met all the deadlines for

amending its model regulations for Medicare supplement policies.

States are now in the process of adopting the appropriate statutory and regula-

tory changes necessary to conform with Congress' expectations. It is also my under-
standing that the overall goals of the Congress in adopting and subsequently en-

hancing the 1980 Baucus amendments (Public Law 96-265) which establish the
framework for Federal standards and State regulation of Medicare supplement poli-

cies, are being fulfilled. That has been the testimony of the General Accounting
Office and the Health Care Financing Administration as stated in reports to Con-
gress.

If your mail is anything like ours, beneficiary concerns tend to focus on two
issues: (1) rising premiums for Medicare supplement policies and (2) the new tax sur-

charge that many seniors must pay for benefits that were already provided by em-
ployer health plans or Medicare supplement policies.

I am prepared today to discuss with you and the committee the factors causing

Medicare supplement premiums to rise. The political consequences of taxing afflu-

ent seniors to pay for the catastrophic program, however, is inherently a political

matter and rests solely within the jurisdiction of Congress.
Why are Medicare supplement premiums rising?

There are several reasons why premiums for Medicare supplement policies have
increased in 1989, despite the enactment of the Catastrophic Coverage Act.

First, I'd like to address the aspects of the catastrophic act which have had a fa-

vorable impact on private supplemental insurance premiums. In the first stage of

catastrophic implementation, Medicare has assumed full financial liability for the

beneficiaries who stay in a hospital for more than 60 days or who enter a hospital

more than one time during the year. Fewer than 180,000 of Medicare's 33 million

beneficiaries incur hospital stays of 60 days or longer, and relatively few benefici-

aries enter a hospital more than once during the same year. For these reasons, this

new Federal liability does not, in actuarial terms, represent a significant shift in

financial burden.
According to actuaries at the Health Care Financing Administration, the full ac-

tuarial value of the new catastrophic hospital and skilled nursing facility benefits
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which went into effect on January 1, 1989, is $65/year per beneficiary (Federal Reg-
ister, Volume 53, No. 234, December 6, 1989, p. 49233). We estimate that this factor

all alone represents a benefit reduction of 8-12 percent in the average Medicare
supplement policy.

There are on the other hand, a number of premium increasing factors that more
than offset this reduction. I would now like to describe the most significant ones.

(1) The Medicare Part A deductible was increased from $540 to $560 in 1989.

Based on past experience, we can expect approximately one quarter of the 32 mil-

lion Medicare beneficiaries to enter a hospital at least once in this calendar year.

Since most Medicare supplement policies cover the $560 hospital deductible, this

represents an increase of raw claims cost of approximately $5 per beneficiary. The
impact on premiums for the average policy will be an increase of approximately 1.5

percent.

(2) Effective January of 1989, Congress approved a 3 percent increase in the pre-

vailing charges paid to participating physicians for primary care services (e.g., office

visits, emergency department services and skilled nursing care.). The prevailing

charges for other Medicare covered services for participating physicians will in-

crease 1 percent.

Since Medicare supplement policies pay the 20 percent of Medicare allowable
charges for which beneficiaries are liable, increases in prevailing charges automati-
cally increase the cost of private policies by an amount identical to the percentage
increase in Medicare's payments to Part B providers.

The fact that Congress has in recent years kept Medicare payment increases far

below inflation and below what physicians expect, creates an incentive for providers
to balance bill beneficiaries and to cost shift wherever possible.

(3) Despite experiencing normal increases in claims costs, many companies report
that premium increases were deferred in 1988 until it became clear what type of

catastrophic legislation Congress would adopt. Once the legislation was passed in

mid 1988, companies began to plan for the cost implications of the benefit adjust-

ments associated with the catastrophic act requirements and making up for the de-

ferral of premium increases in 1988. The net effect of waiting was to further in-

crease the premiums needed in 1989.

(4) When one looks at the causes for the largest reported premium increases, you
will probably find that the insurer involved has started to use area specific rating.

Many of the largest Medicare supplement writers, including the AARP/Prudential,
Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans and other commercial insurers formerly charged a
single rate for each of their standard supplement policies.

This year, however, we have noticed that many companies have moved to regional

rating, i.e., charging higher premiums in those areas of the country where medical
care charges are the highest. While this has resulted in smaller or no premium in-

creases for beneficiaries in areas where Medicare costs are low, some surprisingly
high increases have occurred in high cost urban areas. For example, AARP premi-
ums have reportedly gone from $15.95/month to $27.95/month (an increase of 75
percent) in portions of California, Texas, and Louisiana. There will be no premium
increase for the same policy in all of New England.
According to a Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association spokesman, the national

average increase for all Blue Cross Plan policies is 10 percent with increases as high
as 33 percent in Ohio, 22 percent in Florida, and no increase in Idaho. While com-
mercial insurers do not report their premium rates to the H1AA, their average in-

creases for 1989 would appear to be in the same range.

(5) Each of the aforementioned factors contribute to rising premiums, but even
when combined, they still are no match for rising medical care costs.

Since the majority of the claims liability for Medicare supplement insurers stem
from the 20 percent of Medicare approved part B charges which are left for benefici-

aries to pay, this line of business is subject to all of the same forces that drive up
Medicare Part B costs.

Insurers across the Nation have noticed a significant upward swing in the volume
of physician and out-patient claims. So has Medicare. Because of rising physician
fees, greater volume of services provided the elderly and coverage for the new tech-

nologies which make it possible to do procedures in other than the hospital setting,

Medicare Part B payments have doubled in only 5 years from $13 billion in 1983 to

$28 billion in 1988. That's a compounded rate of 16 percent per year.
The Administrator of the Health Care Financing Administration, Dr. William

Roper, was asked to explain rising part B expenses to the Ways and Means Subcom-
mittee in May of 1988 (Statement of William L. Roper, M.D., before the Subcommit-
tee on Health, Committee on Ways & Means, House of Representatives, May 24,
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1988). After describing the enormous growth in volume in Medicare, Dr. Roper told

the subcommittee:
"To provide some perspective on increases in volume and intensity, I would like to

share some preliminary data on the growth of Medicare physician spending between
1985 and 1986. Expenditures for surgical services increased 19 percent; expenditures
for consultations increased 20 percent; expenditures for lab and radiology services
increased 23 percent; and expenditures for anesthesia services increased by 14 per-

cent. Even after accounting for price and population changes, these preliminary
findings indicate major increases in volume and intensity in certain areas of physi-
cian spending."
Everyone else associated with the Medicare program is equally concerned about

the growth in Medicare Part B expenditures. Let me quote from the latest report of
the Board of Trustees of the Supplementary Medical Insurance Trust Fund (Annual
Report of the Board of Trustees of the Federal Supplementary Medical Insurance
Trust, House Document 100-194, May 10, 1988, p. 6) to give you the perspective of

the Medicare Trustees:
"Although the SMI program is financially sound, the Board notes with concern

the rapid growth in the cost of the program. Growth rates have been so rapid that
outlays of the program have doubled in the last 5 years. For the same time period,

the program grew 40 percent faster than the economy as a whole. This growth rate

shows no sign of abating despite recent efforts to control the cost of the program.
The Board recommends that Congress continue to work to curtail the rapid growth
in the SMI program."
For purposes of anticipating the funding needs for Medicare Part B, the trustees

also report the following:

"The cost per enrollee for institutional and other services under the SMI program
are projected to increase an average of 16.2 percent for CY 1988 and 15.7 percent for

CY 1989. These increases represent price increases and increases due to other fac-

tors (Trustees Report, p. 24). The other factors listed in the report include "more
physician visits per enrollee, the aging of the Medicare enrollment, greater use of

specialists and more expensive techniques (Trustees Report, p. 47).

Back in 1986, Congress created the Physician Payment Review Commission to

help it understand and cope with the ever increasing costs of Medicare Part B—one
of the fastest growing items in the Federal budget.

In testimony before the Ways and Means Health Subcommittee on March 21,

1989, PhysPRC Chairman, Dr. Philip Lee, presented the Commission's recommenda-
tions for physician payment reform. To reduce the cost of over priced procedures,
the Commission recommends that Medicare adopt a resource based national fee

schedule. To control growth in part B expenditures caused by physicians increasing
the volume of services provided, the Commission makes a revolutionary recommen-
dation . . . that Medicare adopt area wide expenditure targets.

While the HIAA has not as yet adopted a formal position on the PhysPRC recom-
mendations, I call your attention to this testimony because it conveys the serious-

ness of Medicare's cost problem and the drastic measures needed to resolve them.
Like Medicare Part B, Medicare supplement companies are seeing huge increases

in the volume of claims they receive. We suspect this is due in part to providers

"debundling" of services. Debundling, or increasing the volume of covered services

per beneficiary, is one way providers can compensate for recent Federal restrictions

and cutbacks in provider payments. Medicare and Medicare supplement insurers

are defenseless against this form of provider cost shifting.

We also feel the effect of the incentives built into the Medicare prospective pay-

ment system which encourages a shift away from inpatient hospital treatment to

more outpatient procedures. Outpatient procedures are covered primarily by part B
and at 80 percent of Medicare's allowable fee versus 100 percent when done on hos-

pitalized patients. This also means that Medicare supplement policies must reim-

burse 20 percent of a sharply increasing number of outpatient claims.

In conclusion, I wish to stress that Medicare supplement premiums are increasing

because companies are seeing increases in both the cost and volume of medical

claims which exceed savings from the Catastrophic Coverage Act. Annual increases

in claims costs per beneficiary in the order of 16-18 percent are common. There are

a large array of factors which caused claims costs to increase at this level each year.

Cost increases for Medicare supplement policies closely parallel increasing part B
costs to Medicare. Only drastic nationwide solutions can effectively cope with sky-

rocketing expenditures for physician services.

Thank you for this opportunity to recount our recent experience with claims

costs. I will be pleased to stay for any questions.
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Mr. Florio. Thank you very much.
Mr. Spielman.

STATEMENT OF ALAN P. SPIELMAN

Mr. Spielman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We certainly do appre-
ciate the opportunity to be here.

Blue Cross & Blue Shield plans underwrite benefits to supple-
ment Medicare coverage for about 9.5 million Americans. It's about
42 percent of all the elderly who purchase such coverage.
Our Medicare supplemental programs continue to provide con-

sumers with substantial value in a wide range of comprehensive
benefits, typically succeeding significantly the minimum standards
of Federal and State law.

In 1987, the average loss ratio on Blue Cross and Blue Shield
plan non-group Medicare supplemental projects was over 95 per-

cent, substantially in excess of the 60 percent minimum loss ratio

standard. This means that our Medicare supplemental projects are
paying out over 95 cents in benefits for every dollar collected in

premiums.
With respect to benefits, most Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans

continue to provide a broad scope, including coverage for the part
A hospital deductible, and expanded part B coverage, with the ex-

ception, of course, of those benefits that duplicate any of the new
Medicare catastrophic coverage.

In addition, our policies often provide benefits for services not
covered at all by Medicare, such as wellness programs, dental, and
vision care.

Medicare beneficiaries will continue to need Medicare supple-
mental policies if they wish to be protected against the gaps in cov-

erage that can result in significant out-of-pocket expenses. While
consumers should re-evaluate their policies to determine the best
coverage that meets their needs, and should cancel any unneces-
sary duplicate of policies, they should not assume that Medicare
will pay for all of their health care costs.

The new catastrophic coverage law will result in savings to con-

sumers for their Medicare supplemental insurance costs generally
by lowering the amount that premiums otherwise would be in the
absence of the legislation.

Estimates do vary. The chairman mentioned HCFA's $65 esti-

mate. The Congressional Budget Office has come up with a figure

of $52 savings on what they described as a pro-typical Medigap
policy. Our own actuaries estimate a range from $29 to $70 based
on the benefits.

While comprehensive data is not yet available, it appears that
Blue Cross and Blue Shield plan Medicare supplemental rate

changes have been quite moderate. Several of our plans were able
to reduce rates, or hold rates constant, and the others generally
were able to hold down increases to reasonable levels.

Since the enactment of the Medicare Catastrophic Act, we esti-

mate that the average premium change for persons owning a Blue
Cross and Blue Shield Medicare supplemental policy was an 8V2
percent increase.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Spielman follows:]

Statement of Alan P. Spielman, Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association

Mr. Chairman, I am Alan P. Spielman, Executive Director, Government Programs
Legislation, of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. I appreciate this opportu-
nity to testify before the subcommittee on the Medicare supplemental insurance
market. Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans underwrite benefits to supplement Medi-
care coverage for about 9.5 million beneficiaries, approximately 42 percent of all

beneficiaries who purchase such coverage. About two-thirds of these beneficiaries
have individual Blue Cross and Blue Shield coverage, while the rest are covered
under group programs.
Our testimony will address three issues:

—Effect of the Medicare Catastrophic Act on Medicare supplemental insurance;
—The market for Medicare supplemental insurance; and
—Recent trends in benefits and rates in Blue Cross and Blue Shield Medicare sup-

plemental products.
Passage of the Medicare catastrophic legislation in 1988 changed many longstand-

ing features of the Medicare program in almost every significant area of coverage.
One effect of these changes was to render many of the Federal certification stand-
ards for private Medicare supplemental insurance inappropriate since, starting Jan-
uary 1, 1989, Medicare began paying some costs that Medicare supplemental policies

were previously required to cover. The Federal certification standards, which incor-

porate standards developed by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners
(NAIC), are known as the Baucus standards, named after Senator Max Baucus (D-

MT), the sponsor of the 1980 legislation establishing the voluntary certification pro-

gram.
The Medicare catastrophic legislation included three basic categories of changes

affecting Medicare supplemental policies. First, NAIC was given 90 days to revise its

Medicare supplemental minimum standards. Second, the legislation adopted the
NAIC's model transition rules to assure that policies would not duplicate the new
Medicare catastrophic benefits. These rules required notices to policyholders, clarify-

ing policy amendments or "riders", and the filing of premium adjustments if appro-
priate. Third, new requirements were added by Congress to protect consumers.
Because the new legislation provided Medicare coverage for certain expenses that

Medicare supplemental policies previously covered, it transferred a liability from
the private market to the government. Estimates of the effect of the savings to Med-
icare supplemental insurance resulting from the new law vary based primarily on
the assumptions that are made about the typical private policy. CBO estimated a
$52 a year savings in 1989 to a "prototype" Medicare supplemental policy that cov-

ered all Medicare copayments except for the part B deductible. Health Care Financ-
ing Administration (HCFA) actuaries, for purposes of implementation of the Cata-
strophic Coverage Act's employer maintenance-of-effort provision, estimate the actu-

arial value of the 1989 Medicare benefit enhancements at $65 per person. Blue Cross
and Blue Shield Association actuaries estimate a $29.70 savings in 1989 to a Medi-
care supplemental policy that only fills the part A coinsurance and a $69.90 savings
to a policy that also covers the Medicare hospital deductible plus 365 days of hospi-

tal care after the exhaustion of Medicare benefits. The actual savings to any policy

will reflect unique circumstances and these savings may be offset by increases in

health care costs, as will be discussed further in this testimony. Thus, as CBO has
indicated, it is inappropriate to assume that all Medicare supplemental premiums
should fall in 1989—rates will, however, be less than otherwise would be the case
had the new legislation not been enacted.
Even though the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act contained significant bene-

fit expansions that will be phased-in over the next several years, gaps will still exist

and many beneficiaries will choose to cover these costs through supplemental insur-

ance. These coverage gaps include:

—Hospital Deductible—Presently $560 and adjusted annually based on an infla-

tion index.

—Skilled Nursing Facility Care—Starting in 1989, subject to a daily copayment
for the first 8 days and limited to a maximum of 150 days of skilled care. This co-

payment increases annually based on increases in skilled nursing facility costs.

—Part B Cost-Sharing—No limit on Medicare cost-sharing expenses until January
1990 after which beneficiaries remain liable for part B cost-sharing amounts up to

$1,370. This cap is subject to annual increases in the future. In addition, medical
fees in excess of the Medicare payment allowance will continue to be a liability for

non-assigned claims.
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—Outpatient Prescription Drugs—Generally, no Medicare coverage until 1991,
and then subject to a $600 annual deductible and a 50 percent copayment per pre-
scription. The deductible level increases after 1991 and the copayment level drops to

20 percent by 1993. The new law requires that no more than 17 percent of benefici-

aries will receive Medicare outpatient prescription drug benefits.

In addition to these gaps, it is also important to note Medicare still will not cover
some services such as vision care, dental care, health promotion and disease preven-
tion, or long term care.

The NAIC acted promptly to revise its model minimum standards for Medicare
supplemental insurance following the enactment of the Medicare Catastrophic Cov-
erage Act. In this effort, State insurance regulators balanced the objective of com-
prehensive insurance coverage with the practical necessity of keeping Medicare sup-
plemental insurance premiums affordable. The issue of affordability was particular-
ly relevant in light of the significant increases in premiums—both flat and income-
related—that beneficiaries must pay for the new Medicare catastrophic benefits. To
maintain affordability of private coverage, it is not appropriate to expect or require
all Medicare supplemental insurance to fill all of the gaps in Medicare coverage.
The NAIC, in an effort that the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association strongly
supported, took a balanced approach by recommending that States adopt the follow-

ing minimum standards for certified policies:

—Coverage of either all or none of the Medicare Part A inpatient hospital deduct-
ible amount.
—Coverage for the daily copayment amount for the first 8 days per year of skilled

nursing facility care.

—Coverage for the reasonable cost of the first three pints of blood unless replaced.

—Until 1990, continuation of the current standards for part B expenses. Effective

January 1, 1990, coverage of the part B copayments (excluding outpatient drugs) up
to the maximum out-of-pocket amount (estimated to be $1,370) after the $75 Medi-
care Part B deductible.

—Effective January 1, 1990, coverage for the copayment for home intravenous
and immunosuppressive therapy drugs.
As required by the Catastrophic Coverage legislation, these standards will also be

used for the Federal voluntary certification program for Medicare supplemental
policies.

Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan Medicare supplemental programs continue to

provide consumers with substantial value and a wide range of benefits, typically ex-

ceeding significantly the minimum requirements of Federal (i.e. Baucus amend-
ment) and State law. In 1987, the average loss ratio on Blue Cross and Blue Shield
Plan non-group Medicare supplemental products was 95.3 percent substantially in

excess of the 60 percent minimum loss ratio standard.
With respect to benefits, in 1986—the last year for which we have survey data

—

88 percent of Plan non-group Medicare supplemental products covered part B ex-

penses beyond the $5,000 minimum required under the Baucus amendment, 84 per-

cent of products covered each hospital deductible, 86 percent covered Skilled Nurs-
ing Facility copayments and 63 percent covered the $75 part B deductible. In addi-

tion, 43 percent of our products included coverage for prescription drugs, 36 percent
covered Skilled Nursing Facility days after expiration of Medicare benefits, and 29
percent included vision care coverage.

In 1986 almost half of all Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan products provided some
protection against physicians' fees in excess of Medicare's allowed charge or "bal-

ance billing" amounts. In some cases, Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan programs
also provided benefits such as wellness education, psychiatric benefits beyond Medi-
care, and convalescent homemaker services. We believe most Plans continue to pro-

vide this broad scope of benefits, with the exception of those benefits that duplicate
the new Medicare coverage.

Indeed, most Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan benefit changes since the enact-

ment of the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act fall into two categories: (1) clarify-

ing policies so that subscribers understand that Medicare will now cover certain

benefits previously covered by the policy, and (2) providing enhancements to bene-
fits which do not significantly increase premiums. These benefit enhancements in-

clude wellness programs incorporating health risk assessments, vision care benefits

including discount arrangements on eyeglasses and contact lenses, and dental bene-
fits. In addition to these policy changes, we have initiated outreach efforts with the
senior citizens' community to help explain the effects of the new law on Medicare
supplemental insurance.
The other area in which change has occurred is in premium rates. There are

many factors that go into rate adjustments. One factor is when the last rate in-
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crease went into effect. Some of our Plans have not had any rate adjustments in a
few years. Thus, some of the rate increases have been necessary to restore reserves
to adequate levels. Other factors include the general increases in health care costs

and overall utilization by Medicare beneficiaries.

Annual increases in Medicare cost sharing requirements drive up the costs of
Medicare supplemental insurance. For example, from 1979 to 1989, the Medicare
hospital deductible increased from $160 to $560, a 350 percent increase. Also, infla-

tion in Medicare benefit payments, particularly under part B, continues to be quite
high. In the last decade, part B benefit payments have increased at an average
annual rate of almost 17 percent per year. This cost inflation has a direct effect on
both Medicare Part B premiums, which have increased by 80 percent just in the last

3 years, and premiums for private supplemental insurance.
As indicated previously, the savings associated with the new Medicare catastroph-

ic law will make Medicare supplemental rates lower than they overwise would be in

the absence of the legislation. Depending on the unique situation of each Medigap
product—its benefits, enrollment, cost trends, and prior rate adequacy—these sav-

ings can enable Plans to decrease rates, hold rates constant, increase rates at a
more moderate pace, or improve coverage.

In a recent survey of Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans, we found that the average
annualized premium rate change for our Medicare supplemental subscribers since

July 1, 1988, the date of enactment of the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act, was
about an 8 Vfe percent increase. Of the 84 Medicare supplemental products for which
data were obtained, 62 had rate increases, 17 decreases, and rates for 5 products
were unchanged. Some plans were able to make across-the-board adjustments to all

of the Medicare supplemental products—such as Blue Shield of California, which re-

duced all rates by $2 per month—while other Plans had different rate changes for

different products. For example, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Michigan reduced
rates by 1 percent for its Low Option Medicare supplemental policy, but increased
rates by 4.7 percent for its High Option Policy.

Medicare beneficiaries will continue to need Medicare supplemental policies if

they wish to be protected against the gaps in Medicare coverage that can result in

significant out-of-pocket expenses. While consumers should reevaluate their policies

to determine the best coverage that meets their needs and to cancel any unneces-
sary, duplicative policies, they should not assume that Medicare will pay for all of

their health care costs. The new law will result in savings to consumers for their

Medicare supplemental insurance costs, generally by lowering the amount that pre-

miums otherwise would be increased in the absence of the expanded Medicare bene-
fits. However, health cost inflation and utilization are expected to still result in

Medicare supplemental insurance premium growth in most cases. While comprehen-
sive data is not yet available, it appears that Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan Medi-
care supplemental rate changes in 1988-89 were quite moderate—several plans were
able to reduce rates or hold rates constant and the others generally were able to

hold down increases to reasonable levels.

Mr. Florio. Thank you very much, both of our witnesses. And we
certainly appreciate Mr. Shapland's participation here today.

Let me ask you a question, if you don't mind. How many types of

Medigap policies does Mutual offer?

Mr. Shapland. Right today, we have one policy, and then we
have an amendment rider that you can add to that that covers the
balance billing. I presume you know what I'm talking about, bal-

ance billing, doctor's charges that are higher than the Medicare-ap-
proved charges.
Mr. Florio. OK. That's the mandatory assignment question?

When, in fact, the reimbursement is not perceived of as being ade-

quate by the doctor. In some instances, I guess Massachusetts is

the State that has changed that.

Mr. Shapland. All the rest of the States, if a doctor's fee is

greater than that recognized by Medicare, the 20 percent normal
Medicare supplement policy would only bring the total payment up
to the Medicare-recognized level. The patient is still faced with the

additional charges of the doctor that may be higher than the recog-

nized fee.
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Mr. Florio. So, people are buying policies to cover that?
Mr. Shapland. That's right.

Ms. Jenckes. Participation level on the part of physicians has
gone up, particularly so in recent years. There was a time when it

was 22 percent, and now I believe we're in the 65, 70 percent
range. But in certain pockets of the country, it is not that high,
so
Mr. Florio. In my State, my recollection is that it's in the 20's

somewhere.
Ms. Jenckes. It does vary—well, it varies doctor by doctor, actu-

ally, but there are, you know, statewide averages. But nationwide,
it has gone up substantially, but there are still a great number of
physicians who do not
Mr. Florio. Those are participating physicians who agree not to

charge more than the
Ms. Jenckes. There agreement is actually with the Medicare pro-

gram.
Mr. Florio. Right.
Ms. Jenckes. That they will accept Medicare payments as pay-

ment in full. But for those other doctors who do not participate,

they will get the Medicare payment, but then can turn around and
bill the beneficiary the remaining amount.
Mr. Florio. Notwithstanding the reduced numbers of those latter

physicians, there is still a growing market for Medigap that deals
with those excess payments?
Mr. Shapland. Yes. If the public wants to buy coverage to cover

the excess charges of doctors who do not take assignments
Mr. Florio. It's my unsophistication, I guess, but how would a

senior make any kind of a cost benefit analysis as to what they
should pay in premiums for a policy of that sort, when they have
not the foggiest idea what their care is going to be. What is the
prospect of being treated by a physician who may decide to, in a
sense, bill them in excess of Medicare. It almost seems to me im-
possible to make a knowledgeable decision on that.

Ms. Jenckes. Mr. Chairman, I think
Mr. Florio. Let me ask Mr. Shapland.
Mr. Shapland. OK. No more impossible than to know whether

I'm being charged the right price for my auto insurance, or any
other kind of insurance I buy. I'm not an actuary; I don't know
what my chances are, or what my bills will be if I have an auto
accident.

So, you're right, they don't know, but it's no different than any
other kind of insurance, or even the basic Medicare supplement
policy do they know that they're paying a fair price for.

Mr. Florio. Let me just include this one point. Mr. Shapland,
would you expect that in the State of Massachusetts there would be
any of those policies sold?

Mr. Shapland. We would not offer that coverage in Massachu-
setts.

Mr. Florio. Would anyone happen to know if there are any of
those policies that are sold to individuals in Massachusetts? You
wouldn't know?
Mr. Shapland. No, there wouldn't. Not from Blue Cross and

Blue Shield there wouldn't be.
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Ms. Jenckes. And very few companies do offer that benefit. And,
again, it's a recent benefit because of the fact that actually con-
sumers have asked if there could be any additional coverage. But
that is not viewed as a Medicare supplemental policy. That's a sep-

arate policy completely.
Mr. Florio. I thought Mr. Shapland told me that it was a Medi-

care
Mr. Shapland. We sell a Medicare—the way we do it is we sell a

basic Medicare supplement policy, then the person could add addi-
tional coverage to that. Like we have several series of policies,

some providing drug benefits, some providing this balance of billing

benefit, and some being just basic.

Mr. Florio. That's interesting, though. I mean, in some respect,

it almost makes our whole discussion here moot, when we talk
about premium increases, and then we talk about variations of
riders, people may or may not know what they're getting for the
premium that they add on.

We're, in a sense, implicitly lamenting the fact that the premi-
ums are going up even though, theoretically, the coverage is being
reduced. And yet, all this can be interesting, but irrelevant, to a
whole lot of people out there, such as one of the panels we had
here with senior citizens, who might be out there buying because
someone is selling them a policy with riders that may or may not
be of any relevance to their health care needs.
Ms. Jenckes. But, Mr. Chairman, I do think that the consumer

has an excellent opportunity to compare and shop in terms of this

product, because to be called a Medicare supplemental policy,

either in the old terms before the new Medicare Catastrophic Law
or today, you must contain minimum benefits to be able to put that
product on the market.
Mr. Florio. Ms. Jenckes, though, I mean, you're an expert in

this field. I will tell you, just in general, that's not the case with
most people. And over and above that, I mean, we didn't even go
into this whole concept of huckstering over television for products
by rolling out old movie stars and people that write. I've done this,

by the way; I have sent off to the request that comes over the tele-

vision. I mean, there are more things happening in Valley Forge,
Pennsylvania, in this area than I think are probably appropriate.

But the reams of stuff that you get is unable to be comprehended
by anyone without a degree in insurance. And lots of people are
concerned, and they're signing up for things that they haven't got
the foggiest notion about.

So, the expectation that we're all out there being informed, and
comparison shopping, it is almost disingenuous to talk about com-
parison shopping in some of these areas for anybody but the most
sophisticated people.

The benefit of AARP, quite frankly, it seems to me, is that they
do, institutionally, much of the comparison for their rank and file.

But I'm troubled by the stories such as we got today from some of

those people, and they are not atypical.

I will tell you that they are not atypical, because my office, my
Congressional office, gets lots of calls like that. Someone paid for

cancer insurance for 30 years, only to find out that they literally
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wasted their money over a period of time. That's the thing that I'm
very troubled about.
Mr. Shapland. You might not be aware of this, so I will mention

it. When a Medicare supplement policy is sold, two things have to
be given to the policyholder of educational nature. One is a very
broad pamphlet that was done in connection with HCFA and the
health insurance industry that explains Medicare. It is sometimes
the only thing they ever get about Medicare. So, we are telling

them about Medicare, and it also tells them about their Medicare
supplement insurance. Then, they are given a very simplified illus-

tration of what Medicare pays, what Medicare does not pay in
every area, and what this policy pays. So, we have tried to make it

as simple as possible, and those two things have to be given to
every purchaser of insurance.
Mr. Florio. Mr. Shapland, is Mutual of Omaha a direct writer or

do you use independent agents?
Mr. Shapland. Most of our business is independent agents. Well,

they are captive agents more than independent agents.
Mr. Florio. Can you explain the difference between an independ-

ent versus a captive?
Mr. Shapland. Well, an independent agent is one who
Mr. Florio. Can sell other products as well as yours?
Mr. Shapland. That sells products for many insurance compa-

nies. Our agents sell basically only for us.

Mr. Florio. I assume you make some effort to exercise some con-
trols over your agents so that you do not have situations such as
we had described here?
Mr. Shapland. That is right, but legally, they are independent

contractors, but we try to have them sell only for us, and we try to

exercise some controls.

Mr. Florio. If I could ask the entire panel, just to conclude, what
you think, and I suspect you, Ms. Jenckes, were aware of the fact

that it was you I was quoting from 2 years ago when you gave us
the simple but clear sentence that we would see reductions on the
basis of—and I realize it is unfair. I have myself quoted in the past
on things that I stated that did not come to pass. Accepting the fact

that there is still a reporter and we will quote you again in 2 years,

what do you think we can expect when part B is ruled in? Can we
expect, at some point, reductions or are we going to be sitting here
next year or 2 years from now lamenting this same set of circum-
stances?
Ms. Jenckes. I would like to answer it, since it was my quote,

Mr. Chairman.
Already, they are calculating the change, if you will, to the phy-

sician portion to be approximately $94. Now, who knows if that
will remain the same for next year, but again, I am going to em-
phasize that I think the most compelling portion, if you will, or
reason, I guess is a better way to put it, that these costs are going
up, that we cannot control them is, again, medical care inflation,

and until we get a handle on that, I could not make a positive

statement as to how some of these costs could be controlled and
therefore benefit the consumer. Whether it is the elderly consumer
or the under-age-65 consumer, but I think we, together with the
Congress, the Department of Health and Human Services, State
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regulatory agencies can work together, and until costs are brought
under control I do not think we can predict with any accuracy ex-

actly what is going to happen.
Mr. Florio. Did I understand you to say that you are thinking

through or your organization are thinking through some proposals
to address that? Do any of them entail a more vigorous reinstitu-

tion of health planning initiatives? We have, in my area, new fa-

cilities going up without certificates of need across the street from
the hospital by local physicians which, of course, accelerates the
cost there, skims off revenues from the hospital, which means the
hospital has to go increase their costs. It is almost a game that is

going on.

I, in the late 1970's, paid a substantial political price for being a
great supporter of HSA's and health care planning, and now,
strangely enough, I am finding my hospital friends saying that was
the case, that we should have had more health care planning. Does
that fit into any of your calculations?
Ms. Jenckes. We have long advocated the use of health planning,

and that is one of the things that we will be examining in the
future. In fact, your State was a leader in terms of cost contain-
ment overall in the all-payer system, and you led the way for the
ultimate Federal system that was adopted here.
Mr. Florio. And we now have about 5 or 6 hospitals that will go

into bankruptcy as a result of those savings now being shifted over
into the national system, whether we have an indigent care trust

fund. Our system is ready to go under. In the health care industry,

we have no guarantee plan for health insurance companies. We
have got HMO's that are in receivership. We have no insurance
guarantee plan for life insurance. We have some life insurance
companies that are going under. We have already got some proper-
ty and casualty companies that have gone under. Fortunately
enough, we have a guarantee plan, but the contributions to the
guarantee plan in that area are probably bringing some other com-
panies to the edge of being marginal.
We have serious, serious problems in our State, and as you say,

our State theoretically is supposed to be semi-sophisticated. I do
not know what it is like in other areas that do not think of them-
selves as being aware of some of these problems. We have got seri-

ous national problems that are coming on to us, and again, the big

problem I have is that everyone says, well, you know, it is the doc-

tors or it is the insurance companies, and I admire the fact or at

least I respect the fact that you say you have always been a cham-
pion of health planning.

I have not got a recollection of anybody being by my side when
we were arguing for hospital cost containment, and we were argu-

ing for a greater health planning presence on the system, but it

may be my recollection is just not clear, but it is nice to know that

you were there.

I just want to express again my appreciation for this panel's par-

ticipation. I know there was some sense that we were sort of invit-

ing turkeys to the turkey shoot today, and that has not been our
intention. We have been trying to find out the facts, and we need
everybody's participation in that process. These are complicated

areas, and we work from the assumption—the Committee works
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from the assumption that we cannot come up with tne answers u
we do not know the questions, and we need some assistance in that
regard. So, I thank you very much for your participation.

If there is no further business to come before the subcommittee,
the subcommittee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:47 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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